

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2021

# Instructional Strategies that Foster High School Students' Achievement in Blended Learning

Cindy Fuhrer Walden University

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations

Part of the Curriculum and Instruction Commons

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

# Walden University

College of Education

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Cindy Fuhrer

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee Dr. Billie Andersson, Committee Chairperson, Education Faculty Dr. Eilene Edejer, Committee Member, Education Faculty Dr. Floralba Arbelo Marrero, University Reviewer, Education Faculty

> Chief Academic Officer and Provost Sue Subocz, Ph.D.

> > Walden University 2021

Abstract

Instructional Strategies that Foster High School Students' Achievement in

**Blended Learning** 

by

Cindy Fuhrer

MA, Walden University, 2011

BS, Purdue University, 1989

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Education

Walden University

May 2021

#### Abstract

Blended learning has become an alternative method to promote student achievement in a technology-orientated society. Students enrolled in blended learning classes in a midwestern suburban high school are outperforming students in the traditional face-toface classes on standardized tests, yet there was little information about the instructional strategies used in the blended learning classroom that result in higher student achievement. The purpose of this qualitative instrumental case study was to explore what instructional strategies were implemented to foster student achievement in a successful high school English and social studies blended learning program. The focus of the study was to understand which instructional strategies were implemented in the blended learning environment. To explore this issue, the conceptual framework was connectivism with the fundamental principle that knowledge is built by connecting nodes. Five English and five social studies blended learning teachers with at least two years of teaching experience participated in this study. Data sources were interviews of teachers and an audit of the teachers' learning management systems. Data were analyzed using lean coding and then examined for emerging themes. Teachers indicated small group instructional strategies were essential to allow students to analyze nodes and build new knowledge. The majority of teachers also used a flipped method of instruction. Another important finding was the study site implementing best practices to foster student achievement. Implications for positive social change include a teacher or a school implementing at least one to two of the study's outcomes to foster student achievement in blended learning classes.

## Instructional Strategies that Foster High School Students' Achievement in

Blended Learning

by

Cindy Fuhrer

MA, Walden University, 2011

BS, Purdue University, 1989

Dissertation Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Education

Walden University

May 2021

#### Dedication

This study is dedicated to my husband, children, friends, and superintendent. I am very grateful to my husband who proofread every doctoral paper I wrote. I am also thankful for the support and encouragement from my children, Cathie and Sean. I want to thank my friends for their encouragement, especially Michelle, who understood the dedication and hard work needed to complete a dissertation because she just finished her own dissertation when I started. Finally, I want to thank my superintendent, who encouraged me to start my dissertation. He asked me the day he hired me as a department chair when I was going to start my doctoral degree.

### Acknowledgments

I would like to recognize my committee members, Dr. Billie Andersson and Dr. Eilene Edejer. I especially like to thank Dr. Billie Andersson for her continuous support through this long process. Dr. Andersson was always supportive and encouraging. Also, I would like to recognize my family, friends, and colleagues who offered their continuous support and advice throughout this process.

List of Tables	v
List of Figures	vi
Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study	1
Background	4
Problem Statement	7
Purpose of the Study	9
Research Questions	9
Conceptual Framework	10
Nature of the Study	11
Definitions	13
Assumptions	14
Scope and Delimitations	15
Limitations	16
Significance	17
Summary	18
Chapter 2: Literature Review	20
Literature Search Strategy	23
Conceptual Framework	23
Connectivism Supports Technology in the Classroom	26
Recent Studies Related to Connectivism	28
Literature Review on Blended Learning	34
What is Blended Learning?	34

## Table of Contents

Benefits and Challenges of Blended Learning	
Factors Affecting Student Satisfaction and Achievement	
Summary and Conclusions	47
Chapter 3: Research Method	51
Research Design and Rationale	
Role of the Researcher	56
Methodology	
Participant Selection	
Instrumentation	
Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection	62
Data Analysis Plan	65
Trustworthiness	70
Confirmability	71
Credibility	71
Dependability	71
Transferability	72
Ethical Procedures	75
Summary	76
Chapter 4: Results	
Setting	79
Data Collection	
Data Analysis	
Instructional Strategies for Nodes	86

Instructional Strategies for Researching87
Instructional Strategies for Synthesis and Application of Content
Instructional Strategies to Help Students Communicate and Collaborate
Best Practices
Flipped Classroom90
Results
Research Question 191
Research Question 293
Research Question 396
Other Themes
Evidence of Trustworthiness
Credibility101
Transferability103
Dependability103
Confirmability104
Summary
Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations107
Interpretation of the Findings107
Instructional Strategies for Nodes108
Instructional Strategies for Researching109
Instructional Strategies to Help Students Communicate and Collaborate110
Instructional Strategies for Synthesis and Application of Content
Best Practices112

Flipped Classroom	115
Limitations of the Study	115
Recommendations	117
Implications	118
Individual Teacher Implications	118
School or District Implications	119
Conclusion	121
References	124
Appendix A: LMS Audit	151
Appendix B: Interview Protocol	153
Appendix C: Thick Descriptive Data of Coding	158
Appendix D: Code Descriptions	160
Appendix E: Development of Codes to Categories to Themes	161

## List of Tables

Table 1. Thick Descriptive Data	
Table 2. Participants' Demographics	81
Table 3. Teachers' LMS	83
Table 4. Code Descriptions	160
Table 5. Research Question 1: Theme and Categories	92
Table 6. Research Question 2: Theme and Categories	95
Table 7. Research Question 3: Themes and Categories	

## List of Figures

Figure 1.	Development of	Codes to Categories t	to Themes1	161
0	1	$\mathcal{O}$		

#### Chapter 1: Introduction to the Study

The changes in information and communication technologies (ICT) have affected how people communicate and obtain information. In this technology-based era, students are learning differently (Ma'arop & Embi, 2016). The availability of a wide range of educational technologies has caused a critical demand in education for focusing on learning how to learn (Tomas et al., 2015). The traditional face-to-face classroom is no longer an ideal learning situation for some students (Ma'arop & Embi, 2016). The demand to meet students' needs requires schools to examine their pedagogical approaches to help individuals not only retrieve information from the internet but be able to analyze, understand, and evaluate it (Greene & Hale, 2017). One such transformation has been the development of blended learning models. Blended learning is also referred to as hybrid learning, flipped classroom, mixed-method instruction, and e-learning (Bowyer & Chambers, 2017). There are several definitions and varieties of blended learning. One accepted definition of blended learning is the purposeful integration of face-to-face instruction and online learning (Lai et al., 2016). Blended learning is becoming a new education trend (Ma'arop & Embi, 2016).

Blended learning is changing pedagogical approaches and is providing students with more opportunities. Blended learning incorporates the best of face-to-face learning and e-learning (Suprabha & Subramonian, 2015). School administrators are promoting blended learning courses to change from teacher-centered instruction to student-centered or student-driven instruction (Tamim, 2018). The blended learning model offers teachers the ability to personalize learning by differentiating instruction (Banister & Reinhart, 2015). Blended learning also provides students with flexibility over time and location to engage in their learning activities (Zhang & Zhu, 2018). However, not all the research on blended learning has supported the instructional change.

Research on the effectiveness of blended learning has been inconsistent in findings. Several researchers discovered students in blended learning courses outscored students in traditional face-to-face classrooms (Akgündüz & Akınoğlu, 2017; Banditvilai, 2016; Cimen & Yilmaz, 2017; Greene & Hale, 2017; Zhang & Zhu, 2018). On the other hand, other researchers found no achievement differences among students in a blended learning courses versus and traditional courses (Balentyne & Varga, 2016; Chingos et al., 2017; Jovanovic et al., 2015). Contrary to those results, some researchers discovered students in traditional face-to-face classes outperformed students in blended learning classes (Adams et al., 2015; Evans, 2015; Lowes et al., 2016). The research does not explain why there is a difference in student achievement from one program to another. Further research is needed to determine why there is a difference in student achievement from one blended course to another.

One factor that could make a difference in student achievement in blended courses is the instructional strategies. According to McLaughlin et al. (2015), increased student achievement in blended learning courses may be due to students learning basic content online and using class time for student-centered activities. Students can continue their collaboration online by using online tools such as email, blogs, and chat rooms (Okaz, 2015). Little research has been conducted at the high school level on what instructional strategies help improve student achievement in blended learning classes (Greene & Hale, 2017). Therefore, further research is needed to determine which instructional strategies promote student achievement in blended learning (Morgan, 2015; Smirnova et al., 2018).

The purpose of this qualitative instrumental case study was to explore what instructional strategies were implemented to foster student achievement in a successful high school English and social studies *blended learning* program. For this study, blended learning was defined as

a formal educational program in which a student learns at least in part through online delivery of content and instruction with some element of student control over time, path, and/or pace and at least in part at a supervised brick-and-mortar location away from home (Study site, n.d., para.1).

In addition, a successful blended learning program was defined as a blended learning program with students in blended learning classes academically matching or outperforming students in traditional face-to-face classes. The theory guiding this study was connectivism based on the works of Siemens (2005) and Downes (2005, 2008, 2010) as it explains the connections between instructional strategies used in blended learning classes to help students connect different sources of information to form new knowledge. This study's results provide detailed information about some instructional strategies found to foster student achievement in blended learning classes. Teachers may use these instructional strategies in future blended learning courses to engage students and promote student achievement. Chapter 1 of this dissertation includes background information about blended learning and the blended learning program being studied, the problem

statement for the study, the study's purpose, and research questions. Also included in this chapter is the explanation of how the connectivism theory supports the problem, purpose, and research questions.

#### Background

High school students have had the ability to use technology to instantly access information most of their lives. Technology has changed how students learn and has driven change in education (Greene & Hale, 2017). One of these educational trends has been using virtual education, such as blended learning, to enhance learning. Blended learning combines face-to-face and online instruction (Asarta & Schmidt, 2017). Blended learning has increased in popularity and was developed to foster students' achievement growing up in the digital age (Ellis et al., 2016). The exact date of the emergence of blended learning is unknown. However, a news release in 1999 by a computer skill certification and software training business introduced 220 blended learning courses placing it around the turn of the last century (Kurt & Yildirim, 2018).

Even though the use of blended learning classes has increased since 1999, no standardized definition of blended learning has been reached due to blended learning programs varying from institution to institution (Futch et al., 2016; Lai et al., 2016; Owston, 2018). Several names are used to refer to blended learning, such as mixedmethod instruction, e-learning, hybrid learning, and flipped classroom (Bowyer & Chambers, 2017; Greene & Hale, 2017; Kurt & Yildirim, 2018; Owston, 2018). The names vary depending on how the blended learning classes are structured or defined at the institution. Different models of blended learning provide flexibility for institutions to meet the needs of their students.

Models of blended learning include flex, rotational, enriched virtual, and a la carte (Greene & Hale, 2017; Powell et al., 2015; Truitt & Ku, 2018; Yudt & Columba, 2017). The rotational blended learning model involves students rotating through stations with at least one of the physical stations in a computer lab (Powell et al., 2015; Truitt & Ku, 2018; Yudt & Columba, 2017). The flex model involves most of the content being delivered online, and the instructor using face-to-face meetings to supplement the material (Powell et al., 2015; Yudt & Columba, 2017). In an a la carte blended learning model, students can take a course online currently not being offered as a campus course. In the enriched virtual, blended learning model, students rarely attend class and complete most of the work online (Powell et al., 2015; Yudt & Columba, 2017). The different models allow a teacher or institution to select the blended learning model that would be most effective for their students.

The literature from 2015 to 2018 suggests several reasons why blended learning has been incorporated into many educational programs. Blended learning creates more flexibility for students and gives students a choice of time, place, and pace to engage in learning (Haraga et al., 2019; Vanslambrouck et al., 2018). Blended learning also provides teachers with the opportunity to serve the diverse needs of both high-achieving students and at-risk students (Greene & Hale, 2017). The online days' structure allows teachers to meet with small groups or individual students for extra support (Greene & Hale, 2017). Blended learning supports more learning styles than the traditional

classroom and helps students to develop independence, autonomy, and self-regulation skills (Futch et al., 2016).

Most of the blended learning literature focuses on student achievement (Kurt & Yildirim, 2018). However, the results of the studies are inconsistent. These inconsistencies may exist because there are no guidelines for designing a blended learning course (Donaldson et al., 2017). According to Moore et al. (2017), the potential of blended learning to improve student achievement has not been fully developed because blended learning courses have not been widely adapted in effective ways. The literature suggests some ways to adapt blended learning programs to improve student achievement. The design needs to focus on the shift from teacher-centered to student-centered rather than using the technology (Greene & Hale, 2017). Futch et al. (2016) warned teachers that inadequate LMS design contributes to high student attrition rates. Teachers can support online design by providing students with an orientation on navigating online (Futch et al., 2016). Therefore, teachers should design a well-organized LMS, provide an orientation for the LMS, and use student-centered activities to promote student achievement in blended learning classes.

The literature on blended learning also focused on student perceptions of what motivates students (Kurt & Yildirim, 2018). Kurt and Yildirim (2018) found several factors that affect student motivation: the teacher, course materials, interactions, and how effective the face-to-face lessons are. Additional research is needed to go beyond just the teachers' learning management system (LMS) design to focus on instructional strategies used in successful blended learning programs that would explain the inconsistencies in the research on student achievement in blended learning (Morgan, 2015; Smirnova et al., 2018).

This study addressed a gap in the literature about instructional strategies used in a successful blended learning program. The study provided rich, thick descriptive data about instructional strategies implemented in blended learning classrooms. In addition, the study may also promote positive social change by providing insights into instructional strategies that can be implemented in future blended learning classes to promote student achievement.

#### **Problem Statement**

Students enrolled in blended learning classes in a midwestern suburban school are outperforming students in the traditional face-to-face classes on standardized tests, yet there was little information about the instructional strategies used in the blended learning classroom that result in higher achievement by the students. In fact, students enrolled in the school's blended learning classes are outperforming students in the traditional faceto-face classes on the ACT, SAT, and PSAT (Hanover Research, 2017). *Blended learning* has been defined by the study site (n.d.) as

a formal educational program in which a student learns at least in part through online delivery of content and instruction with some element of student control over time, path, and/or pace and at least in part at a supervised brick-and-mortar location away from home (para. 1).

According to the study site's associate principal of curriculum, instruction, and assessment, there is a need to examine instructional strategies in the blended learning

classrooms so other teachers can apply the strategies to develop future blended learning classes. Students in blended learning classes in the midwestern suburban school are outperforming students in traditional classes in the same school, but further research about instructional strategies used in those classes may benefit the school's blended learning program.

Blended learning class offerings have increased rapidly over the last century. However, researchers have found inconsistent results on student achievement in blended learning classes compared to the traditional classroom (Cimen & Yilmaz, 2017; Moore et al., 2017; Ugras & Asilturk, 2018). Some researchers have demonstrated that students in blended learning classes academically outperform students in traditional face-to-face instructional classrooms (Akgündüz & Akınoğlu, 2017; Yagci, 2016; Zhang & Zhu, 2018). In contrast, other researchers determined that students in traditional face-to-face classrooms outperform students in blended learning classes (Johnson & Palmer, 2015; Powers et al., 2016). According to Moore et al. (2017), the potential for blended learning to improve student achievement has not been fully realized because the blended learning approach has not been widely adopted in effective ways. Additional research is needed to examine the instructional strategies used in successful blended learning programs (Morgan, 2015; Smirnova et al., 2018). The gap in the literature is the lack of studies examining instructional strategies in blended learning classes to promote student achievement.

#### **Purpose of the Study**

The purpose of this qualitative instrumental case study was to explore what instructional strategies are being implemented to foster student achievement in a successful high school English and social studies blended learning program. For the purpose of this study, *a successful blended learning program* was defined as a program with students in blended learning classes academically outperforming or equaling students in traditional face-to-face classes. Several data collection tools were used to examine this problem. I conducted semistructured interviews to understand what instructional strategies the blended learning teachers implement online and in class. I reviewed the teachers' LMS to explore blended learning teachers' instructional strategies being implemented online. The instructional strategies being examined included strategies teachers implement to help students connect to specialized nodes, collaborate and communicate in nodes, and obtain and use accurate, up-to-date knowledge or sources.

#### **Research Questions**

Students taking courses in the blended learning environment need to learn to connect to specialized nodes and learning communities, interact, share information, and create new knowledge. Students choose what information sources to use. Then they make connections with up-to-date knowledge, sources, and opinions to develop new knowledge. Research Question 1: What instructional strategies are being implemented in high school English and social studies blended learning classes to help students connect to multiple specialized nodes?

Research Question 2: What instructional strategies are being implemented in high school English and social studies blended learning classes to help students collaborate and communicate in specialized nodes?

Research Question 3: What instructional strategies are being implemented in high school English and social studies blended learning classes to help students obtain and use accurate and up-to-date knowledge or sources to create new knowledge?

#### **Conceptual Framework**

The conceptual framework for this study was the connectivism theory based on the works of Siemens (2005) and Downes (2005, 2008, 2010). Siemens and Downes (2005) developed a new theory of learning for the digital age because technology has shifted the way people construct knowledge and learn. Siemens explained behaviorism, cognitivism, and constructivism are learning theories used to frame instructional environments. However, the development of these theories occurred before technology affected the instructional environment. Siemens noted trends in learning no longer fit into behaviorism, cognitivism, or constructivism. The current trends are

- Over the lifetime of a learner, the learner will move into several different unrelated fields.
- Learning occurs in a variety of ways, and a significant portion of learning happens in an informal learning environment.

- Learning is a lifelong process and learning and work are no longer two separate entities.
- Learners' brains are being rewired by technology.
- Organization and individuals both learn, so there is a need for a learning theory that can explain the connection between individual and organizational learning.
- Technology can now store and manipulated information so learning can occur outside a person.
- Memorization is not as important as knowing where to find information.

LMS, social media, and YouTube have contributed to changing passive instructional strategies to more student-centered strategies that involve co-creation of knowledge (Cheng et al., 2016; Mattar, 2018). Learning theories should reflect social environments (Siemens, 2005). Therefore, Siemens and Downes created connectivism that fits the social technology environment. Connectivism describes how people learn in a network environment that allows people to communicate, collaborate, learn, and reflect. The connectivism theory integrated the network, chaos, self-organized, and complexity theories. Learning occurs in network environments and is not always under the control of the individual (Siemens, 2005).

#### Nature of the Study

I used a qualitative case study approach to investigate the instructional strategies high school teachers use to help students in blended learning classes connect to multiple specialized nodes, collaborate and communicate in nodes, and obtain and use accurate and up-to-date knowledge or sources to be successful. A case study allows in-depth research on processes, programs, individuals, events, or activities (Sutherland, 2016). Case studies are used to answer what, why, and how questions regarding the phenomenon in a real-life context (Singh, 2017). In this study, I sought to answer what instructional strategies are being used in successful blended learning classes. Consequently, a case study design was appropriate. In a case study design, multiple data sources should be collected (Morgan et al., 2017). Multiple data sources allow for triangulation of data, which improves the study's accuracy (Morgan et al., 2017). Therefore, I reviewed two types of data in this study: interviews and an audit of the teachers' LMS.

This study was conducted in a midwestern suburban high school whose blended learning students outperform the traditional face-to-face classes on the ACT, SAT, and PSAT (Hanover Research, 2017). Five high school English and five social studies blended learning teachers' LMSs were examined to determine what instructional strategies teachers are implementing to help students learn to connect to multiple specialized nodes, collaborate and communicate in nodes, and obtain and use accurate and up-to-date knowledge or sources to build new knowledge. I then interviewed teachers about the type of instructional strategies they use to help students learn to connect to multiple specialized nodes, collaborate and communicate in nodes, and obtain and use accurate and up-to-date knowledge or sources to build new knowledge. I then interviewed teachers about the type of instructional strategies they use to help students learn to connect to multiple specialized nodes, collaborate and communicate in nodes, and obtain and use accurate and up-to-date knowledge or sources to build new knowledge. The data from the audit of the LMSs and the interviews was then analyzed using lean coding based on instructional strategies related to the connectivism theory.

#### **Definitions**

This section provides definitions of key terms used in this study due to the variations of meanings of words. These definitions lay the foundation for a clear understanding of this study.

*Blended day*: A blended day is an online day or e-learning day for students in a blended learning class (Zafonte & Parks-Stamm, 2016).

*Connectivism*: Connectivism is a digital age learning theory based on people learning by connecting to networks, sharing information, and developing new information or meaning (Techakosit & Wannapiroon, 2015).

*Blended learning:* Blended learning is a formal educational program in which a student learns at least in part through online delivery of content and instruction with some element of student control over time, path, and/or pace and at least in part at a supervised brick-and-mortar location away from home (Study site, n.d., para.1).

*Face-to-face instructional day:* A face-to-face instructional day is a day students and teacher are in class at the same place and time (Purdue University, n.d.).

*Face-to-face course*: A face-to-face course is a course delivered in a traditional method in a brick-and-mortar school with the instruction led by a teacher (Christensen et al., 2013).

*Instructional Strategies:* Instructional strategies are techniques that teachers use to engage students to learn and become independent thinkers (Gaines, 2021).

*Learning management system (LMS):* The learning management system is an online platform that commonly includes various tools that assist in delivering

instructional content, communication, collaboration, and student evaluation (Binyamin et al., 2017; Kappe & Scerbakov, 2017;).

*Node*: A node is a connection point on a network such as a learning community, organization, website, journal, library, or database (Techakosit & Wannapiroon, 2015; Vitoulis, 2017).

#### Assumptions

I made certain assumptions based on my experience as a teacher and administrator and the literature reviewed. Some basic assumptions influencing the direction of this study were:

- The 2017 program evaluation stating the blended learning students outperform students in the traditional classroom is still valid, and the program has either improved or stayed the same.
- 2. Participants in this study used instructional strategies that help students in the blended learning classes outperform students in the traditional classroom.
- 3. Participants in this study provided honest answers about the instructional strategies they use to help students connect to nodes.
- Participants in this study provided honest answers about the instructional strategies they use to help students learn to collaborate and communicate in nodes.
- Participants in this study provided honest answers about the instructional strategies they use to help students learn to obtain and use accurate, up-to-date knowledge or sources.

6. The blended learning teachers' instructional strategies that enhance student achievement relate to the connectivism theory. Students need to learn to connect the information from the classroom network, the online network, and networks developed by collaborating with other students either in class or outside of class.

These assumptions were necessary to demonstrate the instructional strategies observed in this study account for the difference in student achievement in blended learning versus the traditional classroom.

#### **Scope and Delimitations**

The scope of this study encompasses instructors teaching high school blended English and social studies classes at a midwestern suburban school. The school has approximately 3000 students. I interviewed five English and five social studies teachers with at least 2 years of blended learning teaching experience. This study was delimited by teachers who volunteer for the study. The study was also limited to teachers in departments I am not overseeing as an administrator.

Transferability refers to a qualitative study's ability to be generalized to other settings (Burkholder et al., 2016). Even though the qualitative studies' intent is not to generalize to a large population, a qualitative study should have meaning beyond the instance (Burkholder et al., 2016). Patton (2015) supported the idea of researchers extrapolating rather than generalizing. Extrapolating the study's findings implies the person goes beyond the data and the researcher's findings and considers the application of the results (Merriam & Tisdell, 2015). I used thick description to support transferability. Using data with sufficient details allows other people to evaluate if the conclusions made in this study can be transferred to their setting and situation (Amankwaa, 2016). Therefore, I used thick descriptions to create a picture of the setting and participants' attitudes. I also reported quotes used to help find themes when analyzing the data, so others can look for similarities or differences to determine if the research can transfer to their setting.

#### Limitations

A few factors limited the scope and character of this study. The study was limited to only one high school. The study was also limited to two departments. These limitations were used to control the sample size from getting too large for qualitative research. The two academic departments used in this study were English and social studies.

Bias is another factor that could have limited the results of this study. According to Ravitch and Carl (2015), bias exists in all research, and researchers need to incorporate methodological choices that limit the bias. I could have a bias about the instructional strategies teachers should use because I taught a science blended course for three school years from 2014-2017 and currently am a science administrator in the same state. To minimize this bias, I did a member check after each interview. The member check confirmed I accurately represented the teacher's intended responses during the interview. I also recorded rich, thick descriptive data, including quotes made by teachers during the interviews. Finally, I used an audit trail to record my reflections, questions, and ideas that developed throughout the research process. I used a research journal to document emerging themes when analyzing data and to reflect on my thoughts and feelings

throughout the research process (Burkholder et al., 2016). As an administrator, a science department chair in the same state, bias could exist related to the study site's blended learning program. However, no science teachers participated in the research to decrease the chances of bias. Finally, another type of bias is the experimenter effect (Wijenayake, 2020). I controlled my body language during the interviews, so I did not impose my biases on participants. Even though biases could have affected the study's results, I incorporated research methods to limit the bias.

#### Significance

This study is essential to blended learning teachers because the study will provide thick descriptive data about the best practices for blended learning classrooms. This study is unique because it addresses an under-researched area about pedagogy approaches in blended learning that promote student success (Donaldson et al., 2017; Kim & Thayne, 2015; Ma'arop & Embi, 2016; Tomas et al., 2015; Ugras & Asilturk, 2018). Results of this study provided insights into instructional strategies that foster student achievement. Teachers may use the research findings to implement instructional strategies in future blended learning classes, which will help students become engaged in self-regulated learning processes (Futch et al., 2016). This study may promote positive social change by providing insight into the instructional strategies being used in a successful blended learning program, which can be implemented in other blended learning programs to enhance student learning.

#### **Summary**

Even though there has been much research in the past decade on blended learning, most of the research has focused on comparing student achievement in blended learning classes to traditional face-to-face classes. Several studies have demonstrated students in blended learning classes outperform students in traditional face-to-face classes (Cimen & Yilmaz, 2017; Vo et al., 2017; Zhang & Zhu, 2018). However, little research has been conducted to examine what instructional strategies are being used in successful blended learning classes (Greene & Hale, 2017). The purpose of this qualitative instrumental case study was to explore what instructional strategies were implemented to foster student achievement in a successful high school English and social studies blended learning program.

This chapter included an overview of the problem in this study involving the lack of information about the instructional strategies used in successful blended learning classes. The purpose of this qualitative instrumental case study was to explore what instructional strategies are being implemented to foster student achievement in a successful high school English and social studies blended learning program. My problem provides the basis for my three research questions by focusing on finding instructional strategies in successful high school English and social studies students blended learning classes. The research questions are built on the conceptual framework of connectivism that describes how learning occurs in online environments and interactions students make to build networks (Graham & Fredenberg, 2015). Chapter 1 also contained essential terms, assumptions, the scope of the study, delimitations, limitations of the study, and the study's significance. To support this study's purpose and research questions in Chapter 2, I will review the literature related to the conceptual framework, connectivism, how connectivism relates to blended learning, and recent studies regarding connectivism and blended learning. In addition, I will review the literature explaining what blended learning is and the pros and cons of blended learning to develop the background of blended learning and its significance.

#### Chapter 2: Literature Review

Blended learning class offerings have increased rapidly over the last century. The availability of technology and the current focus on student needs have put the educational system into a transition stage (Lalima & Dangwal, 2017). Thus, blended learning classes have become a popular option to integrate technology into the classroom and meet students' current needs (Cheng & Chau, 2016). Students in a blended learning class learn online and face-to-face in the school (Powell et al., 2015). The purpose of this qualitative instrumental case study was to explore what instructional strategies were implemented to foster student achievement in a successful high school English and social studies blended learning program.

The current literature relating to blended learning focuses on what blended learning is, student satisfaction, and student achievement. A large portion of the research refers to student satisfaction and what factors affect student satisfaction, such as instructor availability, the flexibility of assignment due dates, and the LMS functionality. To complicate the situation, research on the effectiveness of blended learning has been inconsistent in its findings. Several researchers have revealed that students in traditional face-to-face classrooms outperform or are academically equivalent to students in blended learning classes (Adams et al., 2015; Balentyne & Varga, 2016; Cavanaugh & Jacquemin, 2015; Chingos et al., 2017; Elmer et al., 2016; Evans, 2015; Johnson & Palmer, 2015; Jovanovic et al., 2015; Lowes et al., 2016; Powers et al., 2016; Stack, 2015). Other researchers have demonstrated that students in blended learning classes academically outperform students in traditional face-to-face instructional classrooms (Akgündüz & Akınoğlu, 2017; Banditvilai, 2016; Boda & Weiser, 2018; Cimen & Yilmaz, 2017; Gambari et al., 2017; Greene & Hale, 2017; Harahap et al., 2019; Marchalot et al., 2018; Nair & Bindu, 2016; Yagci, 2016; Zhou, 2018). To discern why there is a discrepancy in research findings, Futch et al. (2016) and Lai et al. (2016) focused on best practices and instructional strategies to enhance student achievement in blended learning classes. Most of these researchers focused on the effects of best practices to start a blended learning class and course curriculum (Donaldson et al., 2017; Futch et al., 2016; Lai et al., 2016; Margolis et al., 2017; Mehran et al., 2017). Much research has been conducted comparing traditional to blended learning classrooms, but little research has been conducted focusing on the instructional strategies used in blended learning classes.

In Chapter 2, I will review the literature research strategies I used to find the literature presented. Then, I will review the related professional literature on the study's framework (connectivism) to provide information on the origins of connectivism, the development of connectivism, and the relationship of connectivism to this study. Also, I will review peer-reviewed literature to determine a definition and types of blended learning, the benefits and challenges of blended learning, and student satisfaction and achievement in blended learning. Even though there has been much research in the past decade on blended learning most of the research has focused on comparing student achievement in blended learning classes to traditional face-to-face classes. Several studies have demonstrated students in blended learning classes outperform students in traditional face-to-face classes (Cimen & Yilmaz, 2017; Vo et al., 2017; Zhang & Zhu,

2018). However, little research has been conducted to examine what instructional strategies are being used in successful blended learning classes (Greene & Hale, 2017). The purpose of this qualitative instrumental case study is to explore what instructional strategies are being implemented to foster student achievement in a successful high school English and social studies blended learning program.

This section included an overview of the problem in this study involving the lack of information about the instructional strategies used in successful blended learning classes. The purpose of this qualitative instrumental case study was to explore what instructional strategies were implemented to foster student achievement in a successful high school English and social studies blended learning program. My problem provided the basis for my three research questions by focusing on finding instructional strategies in successful high school English and social studies students blended learning classes. The research questions were built on the conceptual framework of connectivism that describes how learning occurs in online environments and interactions students make to build networks (Graham & Fredenberg, 2015). Chapter 1 also contained essential terms, assumptions, the scope of the study, delimitations, limitations of the study, and the study's significance. To support this study's purpose and research questions in Chapter 2, I will review the literature related to the conceptual framework, connectivism, how connectivism relates to blended learning, and recent studies regarding connectivism and blended learning. In addition, I will review the literature explaining what blended learning is and the pros and cons of blended learning to develop the background of blended learning and its significance.

#### **Literature Search Strategy**

In this study, I reviewed and synthesized materials related to connectivism and blended learning from peer-reviewed journals, books, conference presentations, internet websites, and blogs. Databases searched included Education Source, Educational Resource Information Center, Computers and Applied Sciences Complete, EBSCO Host, and Google Scholar. Keywords and phrases used in the searches included *connectivism*, *Siemens, Downes, conceptual frameworks and blended learning, conceptual frameworks and online learning, blended learning, e-learning, hybrid learning, student achievement and blended learning, student satisfaction and blended learning, instruction strategies, instructional strategies and blended learning, best practices, best practices and blended learning, instructional innovations,* and *instructional strategies related to connectivism*.

#### **Conceptual Framework**

This study's conceptual framework is the connectivism learning theory based on the works of Siemens (2005) and Downes (2005, 2008, 2010). Connectivism is a learning theory focused on forming meaningful connections with people or technology-based networks and acknowledges that people learn when they communicate and form networks (Siemens, 2006b). As part of the connectivism principles, knowledge can be stored outside the individual in a network (Siemens, 2005, 2006a). In the process of learning, the learner connects specialized nodes or sources of accurate and up-to-date information to build networks (Siemens, 2005, 2006a). The knowledge resides within the network, and continuous learning occurs as the learner develops and grows connections (Downes, 2008). The learner must examine various opinions to construct knowledge after
choosing what to learn, which can change with reality (Siemens, 2005). An important aspect of connectivism is that knowing where to find information is just as critical or even more critical than building knowledge (Siemens, 2005). Siemens and Downes developed a learning theory explaining how learners connect to multiple networks to gather accurate, up-to-date information to build knowledge.

Connectivism is a learning theory designed for the digital age. Siemens (2005) believed technology shifts the way learners learn. He also acknowledged the learning theories of behaviorism, cognitivism, and constructivism no longer fit learning trends. Historically, knowledge was categorized as quantitative or qualitative (Siemens, 2006a), and knowledge was an objective obtained through reasoning (Bruner, 1990; Skinner, 1971). Previous theories did not address how learning could occur outside a person, but connectivism states that learning can occur outside a person and occur inside devices, tools, databases, and communities (Siemens, 2006a; Veletsianos, 2016). In addition, because organizations and individuals both learn, there is a need for a learning theory to explain the connectivism learning theory addresses how learning can occur outside a person and how organizations learn (Siemens, 2005). These processes are based on nonlinear knowledge.

Learning in the digital age is no longer a linear process and is more than knowledge acquisition (Siemens, 2006a). According to Siemens (2006b), people store knowledge in their minds, and networks can also distribute knowledge. Thus, learning is the process of recognizing patterns developing from a person's networks (Siemens, 2006b, 2011). In other words, learning is a chaotic network process involving a person taking in information from one or more nodes and then processing the information to create new knowledge (Siemens, 2006a). The nonlinear knowledge resulting from this process is called *connective knowledge* and is the epistemological foundation of connectivism (Downes, 2005). A connective knowledge network must possess the traits of diversity, autonomy, interactivity, and openness (Siemens, 2006a). In the learning process, the learner connects to nodes. Nodes can be people, libraries, databases, websites, organizations, or journals (Siemens, 200ba; Techakosit & Wannapiroon, 2015; Vitoulis, 2017). The learner combines the nodes to create a network that evaluates and processes information. Because information is rapidly changing, learners continuously update their networks as needed and rewrite their knowledge.

Learning involves networks at three different levels: neural, conceptual, and external. The neural network consists of making neural connections as new information or stimuli are experienced (Siemens, 2006a, 2011; Siemens & Tittenberger, 2009). The neural connections can happen at any point in the brain, and knowledge is the attribute of patterns formed from the neural connections (Siemens & Tittenberger, 2009). In the neural network, the nodes are neurons (Siemens, 2006a; Siemens & Tittenberger, 2009). At the conceptual level, networks involve key concepts within a discipline (Siemens, 2011). Nodes in a conceptual network are ideas or collections of ideas (Siemens, 2011). Finally, on the external level, the networks are generally social networks involving people connected by technology. The external network helps learners make conceptual relationships within a discipline or field (Siemens, 2011). A node on the external level is a person, a source of information, or any entity participating in networks (Siemens, 2011). An individual does not always have complete control over the knowledge and learning process with an external node. Learning can occur outside the individual and within the organization or a database (Siemens, 2006a). By connecting to an external network, a learner can gain current, relevant information and become a cocreator of knowledge (Siemens, 2006a). Thus, connectivism is the learning theory for the digital age. Learners can make connections online on social networks or in a blended learning class.

### **Connectivism Supports Technology in the Classroom**

The rise of technology in the 21st century—such as Web 2.0 and tools like blogs, podcast, wikis, LMS, social media, and YouTube—has affected the way people learn and the way teachers teach (Garcia, Elbeltagi et al., 2015; Thota & Negreiros, 2015). Technology has also caused knowledge to grow at an exponential rate with a short half-life (Siemens, 2005). As a result, learners need to adapt to change and understand the reason and circumstance behind the change (Siemens, 2005). Supporters of connectivism argue that behaviorism, cognitivism, and constructivism do not support these dynamic changes in knowledge and the need for changes in instructional strategies in the digital age (Vitoulis, 2017). New instructional strategies are needed to incorporate technology into the classroom, such as digital media and social media tools (Thota & Negreiros, 2015). Connectivism supports these changes by explaining how learners use a computer-supported collaborative environment to learn autonomously, make connections, and share

knowledge with other learners (Siemens, 2005; Vitoulis, 2017). Teachers must learn how to adapt their lessons to develop a connectivism learning environment.

A connectivism learning environment requires teachers to adapt their instruction by designing lessons with students, actively collaborating to form new knowledge. Teachers need to develop activities centered around sensemaking and wayfinding (Siemens, 2011). Sensemaking is the process of organizing unknown information or stimuli to understand, explain, interpret, and predict (Siemens, 2011). Wayfinding is the process a learner uses to navigate information to maneuver through networks (Siemens, 2011; Siemens & Tittenberger, 2009). In a connectivism learning environment, teachers become the facilitators of information (Siemens, 2011; Sulaiman, 2018; Suprabha & Subramonian, 2015). Teachers need to help learners make connections, create networks, and evaluate and synthesize the information gathered through the networks (Siemens, 2011; Siemens & Tittenberger, 2009). Teachers should facilitate activities to help students access resources and become actively engaged with those resources (Siemens, 2011). Then students should create and share artifacts to demonstrate how they made sense of a topic (Siemens, 2011). These processes can be enhanced by using technology such as blogs, wikis, Google video, Facebook, and Twitter. These technologies can help students make connections to form networks. In the connectivism learning environment, teachers and students make connections to create networks to make sense of the studied topic.

To demonstrate how the connectivism learning theory could support a collaborative computer environment, Siemens (2005, 2006a) and Downes (2005, 2008)

created the Connectivism and Connective Knowledge 2008 adult credit course (CCK/08) offered by the University of Manitoba (Downes, 2012). Over 2,200 people joined the course, and the course became the first massive open online course (MOOC; Bozkurt et al., 2016). Siemens and Downes used the connectivism learning theory to develop the course's layout (Downes, 2012). The class was 14 weeks long, and each week addressed a different topic related to connectivism and connective knowledge (Downes, 2012). However, the content did not define the course. Downes (2012) reported students in the CCK08 course complained there was too much content. As indicated by the connectivism theory, students need to learn how to select content relevant to their context and make connections to gather information relating to that content (Downes, 2012). Therefore, in the CCK08 course, the instructors created over 170 blogs to discuss different topics (Downes, 2012). Downes (2012) learned from the CCK08 course "that cooperation is better than collaboration, that diversity is better than sameness, that harmony is better than the competition" (p. 506). The connectivism learning theory supported the MOOC development and the instructional strategies used to help students make connections within their learning environment.

#### **Recent Studies Related to Connectivism**

Based on Siemens and Downes development of the first MOOC, researchers and teachers raised the question of what makes a learning environment adhere to connectivism. A connectivism environment involves collaboration to form networks and build experiences together (Ozturk, 2015). Teachers should be facilitators and use student-centered and network-based pedagogies (O'Brien et al., 2017). Learners need to

have a voice in the curriculum, so they learn to decide what is essential to understand (Ozturk, 2015). A connectivist MOOC (cMOOC) is task based, and students interact and explore through networks to complete tasks (Terras & Ramsay, 2015). The goal of a course taught with a connectivist pedagogy is to learn how to learn (O'Brien et al., 2017; Terras & Ramsay, 2015). The content is secondary. Learners must monitor and self-regulate their learning to know if they need to make more connections to further develop their knowledge (Littlejohn et al., 2016). A connectivism learning environment involves students actively collaborating while they self-monitor and self-regulate their learning. Therefore, in this study, I should look for collaborative instructional strategies teachers and students use to create and share resources to build knowledge.

Students struggled to complete the first cMOOCs. The dropout rate for cMOOCs averaged 90% or more (Dubosson & Emad, 2015; Li et al., 2016). Students experienced problems due to a lack of literacy skills, such as interpretive and evaluative skills (Li et al., 2016; Terras & Ramsay, 2015). They had to analyze the networks to determine if they needed more information to understand a topic. However, they struggled because they lacked the skills to interpret and evaluate their resources. Students also lacked selfregulation skills and did not complete their assignments or make connections (Li et al., 2016). To complete cMOOCs, students need to self-monitor their learning, set goals, and self-reflect on their learning. Due to the low completion rate of cMOOCs, other types of MOOCs developed.

Two other types of MOOCs were developed: an extension massive open online course (xMOOC) and a hybrid MOOC. An xMOOC focuses on learning the content

while students are passive learners (Dubosson & Emad, 2015; O'Brien et al., 2017). It is a highly structured course, often using lecture-based lessons through videos with online quizzes (Dubosson & Emad, 2015; O'Brien et al., 2017; Ozturk, 2015; Wang et al., 2018). Several universities charge a fee for a completion certificate for xMOOC classes (Littlejohn et al., 2016). Littlejohn et al. (2016) discovered that learners in xMOOCs focused on getting the certificates rather than learning (Littlejohn et al., 2016). A hybrid of cMOOC and xMOOC was developed to merge both MOOC designs (Anders, 2015; Fidalgo-Blanco et al., 2016; O'Brien et al., 2017; Ozturk, 2015). The hybrid course demonstrated how a MOOC could be student-centered and focus on content (Anders, 2015; Fidalgo-Blanco et al., 2016; O'Brien et al., 2017; Ozturk, 2015). The hybrid or blended MOOC enabled learner self-agency but provided scaffolding and support to students (Anders, 2015; O'Brien et al., 2017). Teachers can apply the lessons learned from the development of the hybrid MOOC to blended learning classes. Teachers can base blended learning classes on connectivism pedagogy, but they should scaffold the skills to support students.

Researchers have used the connectivism learning theory as the conceptual framework for e-learning studies to learn more about the connections and networks students build in a connectivism learning environment (AlDahdouh, 2018; Alzain, 2019; Reese, 2015). The online, connectivism learning environment should be collaborative to assist students in making connections and networks (Alzain, 2019; Barnard-Ashton et al., 2017; Buzzetto-More, 2015; Reese, 2015; Robinson, 2018). Communication between students and teachers happens in e-learning through synchronous and asynchronous instruction. Synchronous instruction involves students and teachers interacting in realtime. Synchronous instruction can be accomplished using online live classes, web cameras, Skype, conference programs, and chat software (Reese, 2015). Asynchronous instruction involves students and teachers interacting through delayed-time and can occur through discussion boards, assignments posted on the teacher's LMS page and emails (Reese, 2015). Teachers need to select the appropriate tools to allow students to make connections during synchronous and asynchronous instruction.

Teachers can also promote communication and help students building new connections by using the appropriate LMS. Alzain (2019) discovered Edmodo and Google LMSs supported collaborative e-learning. The Edmodo and Google LMSs allowed students to connect with their teacher outside of work hours, students to share and compare information, and experts in a given field (Alzain, 2019). The social networks also allowed teachers to monitor students' progress and provide feedback (Alzain, 2019). To further understand how students created networks, AlDahdouh (2018) researched the process students used to navigate networks. AlDahdouh discovered the navigation of networks involves three stages: (a) planning, (b) cognitive processing, and (c) evaluating. Also, learners considered the self-efficacy, feasibility, and eligibility of a resource to decide whether to connect to a node (AlDahdouh, 2018). Alzain and AlDahdouh revealed information about networks and nodes teachers can use to develop instructional strategies to help students in an e-learning environment like blended learning. Researchers also used the connectivism conceptual framework to research student satisfaction and success in e-learning environments. Students reported blended learning motivated them for three reasons: (a) students were in control over the time and place they studied, (b) students were supported by the collaborative environment, and (c) students had control over their learning path (Aurangzeb, 2018). Students were satisfied with the e-learning environments because they had a voice and a choice in their learning. Wichadee (2019) tested several variables to determine student satisfaction. The two predictors of student satisfaction were students' attitude toward blended learning and the amount of face-to-face support the students received (Wichadee, 2019). Students with negative attitudes about blended learning were not satisfied with blended learning. However, Robinson (2018) discovered students taking an e-learning economics course were motivated by collaboration and self-accusation. Researchers used connectivism as their conceptual framework and found several reasons students were satisfied with blended learning.

Researchers also used the connectivism conceptual framework to research student academic performance in e-learning environments. Wichadee (2019) tested several variables to determine student academic performance. There were three predictors of student performance: students' attitude toward blended learning, students' digital literacy skills, and the face-to-face support the students received (Wichadee, 2019). Heyde and Siebrits (2019) researched whether online collaborative pre-laboratory activities helped students in a physics course. Most students did not believe the online activities helped them plan or prepare for the physics labs (Heyde & Siebrits, 2019). Students felt the online activities did not allow them to use their time more efficiently during the physics labs (Heyde & Siebrits, 2019). Robinson (2018) also found students were challenged with self-directed online activities. Students both struggled with an online connectivism environment and were motivated by it.

A few instructors developed new models of instruction for e-learning connectivism environment. Zhou (2018) designed an English writing course based on the connectivism four levels of interaction: (a) operation, (b) wayfinding, (c) sensemaking, and (d) innovation. Students had to prewrite, draft, and revise their papers twice (Zhou, 2018). Each one of these writing activities was based on a connectivism level of interaction. Students' writing skills improved from the pretest to the posttest in the connectivism blended learning writing course (Zhou, 2018). Techakosit and Wannapiroon (2015) developed a second model for connectivism e-learning. They developed an e-learning augmented science laboratory class. This connectivism augmented science course consisted of four components: learning environment, scientific literacy process, characteristics of the learning environment, and enhancement of the scientific literacy (Techakosit & Wannapiroon, 2015). The connectivism learning environment consisted of individual hands-on science experiments, collaboration to share knowledge, connecting with people in and outside the class to create networks to learn, and flexibility to meet students' needs and abilities (Techakosit & Wannapiroon, 2015). This connectivism augmented science model was certified by the American Association for the Advancement of Science (Techakosit & Wannapiroon, 2015). The e-learning

English writing course and augmented science laboratory course can be used as a model to develop other connectivism online or blended learning courses.

# **Literature Review on Blended Learning**

# What is Blended Learning?

Blended learning combines face-to-face and online instruction (Asarta & Schmidt, 2017). Blended learning is also known as hybrid learning, mixed-method, e-learning, and flipped classroom (Bowyer & Chambers, 2017; Greene & Hale, 2017; Kurt & Yildirim, 2018; Owston, 2018). There are several definitions of blended learning because a variety of forms of blended learning have been implemented (Futch et al., 2016; Greene & Hale, 2017; Lai et al., 2016; Okaz, 2015; Owston, 2018; Truitt & Ku, 2018). One accepted definition of blended learning is the purposeful integration of face-to-face instruction and online learning (Lai et al., 2016). For this study, blended learning was defined as

Blended learning is a formal educational program in which a student learns at least in part through online delivery of content and instruction with some element of student control over time, path, and/or pace and at least in part at a supervised brick-and-mortar location away from home. (study site, para.1)

This definition became the study site's working definition of blended learning during the third year of its blended learning program.

Several blended learning models offer flexibility to meet the needs of institutions and students: (a) rotational, (b) flipped (c) à la carte, (d) self-blended, (e) enriched virtual, and (f) flex (Greene & Hale, 2017; Powell et al., 2015; Truitt & Ku, 2018; Yudt & Columba, 2017). The rotational model involves students moving through different stations, with at least one station being online (Powell et al., 2015; Truitt & Ku, 2018; Yudt & Columba, 2017). The online station may or may not be within the brick-andmortar school building (Truitt & Ku, 2018; Yudt & Columba, 2017). The flex model involves most of the content being delivered online (Craciun & Bunoiu, 2015; Powell et al., 2015; Yudt & Columba, 2017). The face-to-face time is then used for class activities involving the content learned online or for individual students who need extra assistance (Craciun & Bunoiu, 2015; Truitt & Ku, 2018; Yudt & Columba, 2017). Individual student schedules for face-to-face time are flexible based on student needs (Craciun & Bunoiu, 2015). In the à la carte or self-blended learning models, students can take online classes with no face-to-face time with their teacher (Craciun & Bunoiu, 2015; Powell et al., 2015; Yudt & Columba & Ku, 2017). The à la carte option is useful when a course a is unavailable at the school. In the enriched virtual blended learning model, students learn online and face-to-face with the instructor (Craciun & Bunoiu, 2015; Powell et al., 2015). The enriched virtual model is also called *remote blended learning*. In this model, the instructor decides how many times a week students will attend class (Craciun & Bunoiu, 2015). The enriched virtual learning model is the most common traditional blended learning model. The flipped blended learning model reverses what traditionally happens at school and at home. Students watch an online video at home to learn the content and complete in-class what would have traditionally been homework (Powell et al., 2015; Truitt & Ku, 2018). However, in this model, students usually attend class every day. The blended learning program at the study site uses the enriched virtual learning blended model. Students attend class two to three times a week and, on alternate days, have online assignments. There are several blended learning models, and each institution needs to select the best model based on the programs' needs and resources.

# **Benefits and Challenges of Blended Learning**

The number of blended learning courses being offered at institutions have increased due to the availability of technology and focus on personalized learning (Adekola et al., 2017; Ask et al., 2017; Aurangzeb, 2018; Challob et al., 2016; Cieminski & Andrews, 2018; Cundell & Sheepy, 2018; Powell et al., 2015). The increase in blended learning courses has brought several benefits to students. Blended learning enables students to be able to learn anytime, from any place, and at their own pace (Boelens et al., 2018; Buran & Evseeva, 2015; Gambari et al., 2017; Powers et al., 2016; Truitt & Ku, 2018; Yudt & Columba, 2017). To capitalize on these benefits, students need to develop a growth mindset, self-efficacy, and self-regulation skills to be able to work on their own during their online time (Ask et al., 2017; Boelens et al., 2018; Bowyer & Chambers, 2017; Diep et al., 2017; Powers et al., 2016; Wivell & Day, 2015). Students benefit from blended learning classes and can learn lifelong skills like self-efficacy and selfregulation.

The most critical component to implementing a flexible, successful blended learning class is an engaged, effective teacher (Ask et al., 2017; Blau et al., 2018; Diep et al., 2017; Donaldson et al., 2017; Greene & Hale, 2017). Teachers need to approach the role as a coach and facilitator (Banditvilai, 2016; Chan & Leung, 2016; Cleary et al., 2018; Costley & Lange, 2016; Cundell & Sheepy, 2018; Powell et al., 2015). In addition, teachers need to facilitate students' cognitive and social presence in the class (Cleary et al., 2018; Cundell & Sheepy, 2018). According to Boelens et al. (2017), teachers found it challenging to facilitate the students' social presence in the online environment. Students want blended learning flexibility but enjoy the social interactions face-to-face classes offer (Banditvilai, 2016; Boelens et al., 2017). Therefore, teachers need to design online and face-to-face collaborative activities (Cundell & Sheepy, 2018). Teachers can use social media tools to facilitate online collaborative activities. Chan and Leung (2016) discovered students preferred using social media tools they were comfortable with, such as Facebook and Twitter. However, Aurangzeb (2018) suggested the use of other tools such as WhatsApp and Skype. Whatever tools the teacher decides to use, they should make sure students know how to use the media tool or provide training. An effective teacher needs to select student-centered activities to engage students both online and face-to-face.

Through blended learning, teachers can provide pedagogical enhancements. Cundell and Sheepy (2018) found teachers used various audio, video, writing, and reading activities. If teachers implement a technology, student-centered approach properly, it can motivate students to learn (Chan & Leung, 2016). Teachers can implement student-centered activities either online, face-to-face, or online and face-toface. Teachers need to consider students' perceptions of how they learn best, needs, interests, abilities, and learning styles when deciding what pedagogical methods to employ (Alnoori & Obaid, 2017; Keogh et al., 2017; Sheerah, 2020). The online activities need to be engaging, promote higher-order thinking, be interactive, provide feedback, and complement face-to-face activities (Cundell & Sheepy, 2018; Keogh et al., 2017). In real-life, students use YouTube, search the web, and interact with other people online to discover the answers to a problem (Alnoori & Obaid, 2017). Therefore, teachers need to design instruction to use the same problem-solving methods. For example, teachers should use social media students are familiar with to promote student interaction and to share resources with students (Alnoori & Obaid, 2017; Chan & Leung, 2016). Teachers need to consider the course's needs and students' knowledge of technology to balance student-centered online and face-to-face activities that enhance the course's curriculum.

Teachers can also implement other instructional strategies into blended learning courses, such as the flipped classroom method and differentiation. If teachers incorporate a flipped approach, the online learning should include the use of tools like YouTube videos, which will allow teachers to use the face-to-face instructional time for studentcentered activities (Ahn & Bir, 2018). Students reported being better prepared for laboratory activities and problem-solving in class when they could rewatch video lessons before class (Ask et al., 2017; Nortvig et al., 2018). Teachers can also design the blended learning course to allow for differentiation (Boelens et al., 2017; Buran & Evseeva, 2015). Teachers can differentiate instruction by providing additional online support, altering the online performance tasks, and providing different online student activities (Boelens et al., 2018). Teachers can also differentiate by asking a struggling student to come to class during online days to get extra help face-to-face (Bowyer & Chambers, 2017). A teacher can choose to use engaging instructional strategies such as the flipped classroom method and differentiation to benefit students in blended learning classes. Teachers implementing a blended learning class must learn how to balance the face-to-face and online components. However, many teachers find it challenging to implement both components and balancing the curriculum (Cundell & Sheepy, 2018; Fabbian et al., 2017). To balance curriculum, blended learning teachers must avoid the "course and a half syndrome" (Fabbian et al., 2017, p. 317). The "course and a half syndrome" (Fabbian et al., 2017, p. 317). The "course and a half syndrome," happens when a teacher keeps all the materials from the traditional face-to-face class and adds additional materials for the online portion. To avoid this syndrome, blended learning teachers need to convert a large portion of the material covered in class to online assignments instead of adding more material. Cundell and Sheepy (2018) researched the preferred mix of class and online time. The best combination was an equal blend of online and face-to-face activities to enhance the curriculum without adding additional material to build the class's online portion.

Professional development can help teachers learn how to balance the blended learning class's online and face-to-face components. However, one of the largest barriers in developing blended learning classes is teachers' lack of professional development (Crompton et al., 2016). Professional development is a necessary component of implementing a new blended learning program to help teachers establish best practices for blended learning instruction (Bano et al., 2018; Boelens et al., 2017; Buzzetto-More, (2015); Crompton et al., 2016; Donaldson et al., 2017; Greene & Hale, 2017; Powell et al., 2015). A more intense teacher training is essential if the teacher is also responsible for developing the curriculum and assessments (Buzzetto-More, 2015). When teacher training is offered, the training is typically provided once with no follow-up (Crompton et al., 2016). Crompton et al. (2016) surveyed administrators, teachers, and instructional coaches from 24 schools. The participants revealed professional development was needed for technology integration and should include detailed training on the technology tools (Crompton et ala., 2016). The professional development should also include pedagogical training to help students develop student goals related to blended learning (Crompton et al., 2016). After analyzing their findings, Crompton et al. recommended that schools provide ongoing training conducted by school-based instructional coaches. Continuous professional development will help blended learning teachers improve their pedagogical approaches to promote student success and motivation.

Another essential part of the online and in-class pedagogy strategies is teacherstudent and student-student communication. Students and teachers have found communication to be challenging in blended learning classes, because teachers and students do not interact face-to-face every day (Boelens et al., 2017). Teachers need to be available online and in-person to keep students from feeling isolated (Hall & Villareal, 2015; Hunt, 2015). Teachers can communicate with students and enhance students' flexibility and learning experience using asynchronous communication such as posting notes on the LMS, emailing, or blogging (Boelens et al., 2017). Teachers can also improve student satisfaction and achievement by providing online feedback on assignments (Cakir & Bichelmeyer, 2016; Nortvig et al., 2018). Online tools such as LMS dropbox or online quizzes allowing written or taped feedback can improve feedback and increase teacher-student communication (Ask et al., 2017; Spanjers et al., 2015). In addition, online discussions enhance student learning by creating a sense of community (Bowyer & Chambers, 2017). Nortvig et al. (2018) also found online discussions increased students' critical thinking skills. On the other hand, Taylor et al. (2015) discovered students perceived online discussions as the least useful online tool for learning. During the face-to-face time, teachers should allow students to ask questions, process theory, and summarize the online material (Ask et al., 2017). To manage the communication challenge, teachers need to find an effective method to communicate with students and provide feedback in a quick, efficient manner.

Students and teachers found time management to be another challenge in blended learning classes. Students who found it challenging to develop self-efficacy and selfregulation skills reported time management as a challenge in blended learning classes (Powers et al., 2016; Wivell & Day, 2015). Blended learning teachers also found time management challenging because they had to stay at the same pace as other instructors to cover the same amount of material as the traditional class (Aurangzeb, 2018; Crompton et al., 2016; Greene & Hale, 2017; Powers et al., 2016). Powers et al. (2016) conducted a study on the efficacy of a hybrid course. Teachers commented that they needed more time in the hybrid class for hands-on-activities, exam review, and discussions (Powers et al., 2016). In addition, students suggested hybrid teachers should slow the class's pace which would require even more time (Powers et al., 2016). To solve this problem, institutions and teachers need to balance teacher autonomy and heavily prescribed courses to help diminish time management skills (Powell et al., 2015). Teachers need the flexibility to develop unique blended classroom systems, but clear expectations from the institution are required to leverage blended learning benefits (Powell et al., 2015). If an institution has heavily prescribed programs, students lose the benefit of flexibility. In summary, a benefit of blended learning is the pedagogical strategies involving student-centered instruction with the teacher facilitating learning. However, teachers and institutions will have to overcome challenges when developing blended learning classes to balance online and in-class activities.

## **Factors Affecting Student Satisfaction and Achievement**

A large portion of the literature from 2015 to 2020 focused on student satisfaction and blended learning achievement. Several of those studies compared student satisfaction of blended learning classes to online and traditional class designs. A few studies determined students preferred face-to-face classes over blended or online classes (Fish & Snodgrass, 2015; Weldy, 2018). However, several researchers concluded students had a higher satisfaction level with blended learning courses (Ask et al., 2017; Banditvilai, 2016; Blau et al., 2018; Elmer et al., 2016; Kleinpeter, 2018; Krasnova & Vanushin, 2016; Margolis et al., 2017; Marquis & Ghosh, 2017; Nazarenko, 2015; Suwantarathip, 2019; Wichadee, 2019). Institutions and teachers should examine what factors relate to student satisfaction in blended learning classes (Blau et al., 2018; Fish & Snodgrass, 2015; Krasnova & Vanushin, 2016; Pryiomka, 2017; Suwantarathip, 2019; Vanslambrouck et al., 2018; Weldy, 2018). By understanding what factors satisfy and motivate students to take blended learning classes, institutions and teachers can design their blended learning classes to increase student motivation and possibly student achievement.

The research on student satisfaction revealed numerous factors affecting student satisfaction in blended learning classes. Communication and feedback are the most prominent factors instructors control related to student satisfaction (Kleinpeter, 2018; Pryiomka, 2017; Tamim, 2018). Communication can be challenging in a blended learning class because the instructor and students meet face-to-face only a few days a week (Boelens et al., 2017). Students indicated in several studies that instructors' communication could be a strength or a weakness depending on the instructors' availability and timeliness in providing feedback (Kleinpeter, 2018; Owston, 2018; Pryiomka, 2017; Tamim, 2018). Therefore, institutions need to hire a content expert who is technologically competent and willing to communicate with students for blended learning classes to be successful (Pryiomka, 2017). In three studies, researchers found teachers could improve communication by providing orientation in the first week of class (Owston, 2018; Tamim, 2018; Wichadee, 2019). The orientation could help students learn to navigate the system, learn how to submit assignments, and learn about the course's organization (Owston, 2018; Tamim, 2018; Wichadee, 2019). Teachers should also provide multiple avenues for students to ask questions to the instructor and peers (Owston, 2018; Wichadee, 2019). Pryiomka (2017) discovered students were satisfied when they could communicate with other classmates to discuss assignment directions, ask general questions, and ask content specific questions to each other. Therefore, appropriate technology tools such as chat options that make communication easy could improve students' satisfaction (Tamim, 2018). Teachers need to design their blended learning class to enhance communicate and feedback.

Another factor affecting student satisfaction is the design of the instructional assignments. Teachers need to design blended learning classes that intrinsically motivate and empower students (Owston, 2018). Blended learning classes can empower students by offering flexibility in scheduling assignments (Kleinpeter, 2018; Krasnova & Vanushin, 2016; Manwaring et al., 2017; Owston, 2018; Pryiomka, 2017; Tamim, 2018; Wichadee, 2019). Suleiman et al. (2017) explained teachers need to balance the number of tasks assigned to students online with the amount of content covered. However, Wichadee (2019) found no relationship between student satisfaction and workload. Teachers also need to design the assignments so the assignments are easy for students to understand (Blau et al., 2018; Hubackova & Semradova, 2016; Krasnova & Vanushin, 2016; Suwantarathip, 2019). Clear and precise directions reduce student frustration and confusion (Blau et al., 2018). Keogh et al. (2017) discovered interactive online assignments that complemented face-to-face instruction were the most effective. Teachers should determine what motivates students in the blended learning course and then design the class assignments to meet the course and students' needs.

Teachers and institutions need to carefully select the technology tools and LMS used for a blended learning class. The ease of using the LMS system is one of the most significant factors related to online student satisfaction (Blau et al., 2018; Hubackova & Semradova, 2016; Kintu & Zhu, 2016; Kintu et al., 2017; Krasnova & Vanushin, 2016; Lin et al., 2016; Nazarenko, 2015; Tamim, 2018). Kleinpeter (2018) and Nazarenko (2015) found easy access to the course material contributed to student satisfaction. The easier students navigated the system and found course material, the more satisfied they

were with the blended course (Kleinpeter, 2018; Nazarenko, 2015). Institutions may improve student satisfaction by providing technology training at the beginning of the course, especially if it is the students' first time taking a blended learning class (Suwantarathip, 2019; Tamim, 2018; Wichadee, 2019). The institutions should train teachers on all the technology implemented in the blended learning class, so teachers can help students when technology issues (Blau et al., 2018; Buzzetto-More, 2015; Crompton et al., 2016; Donaldson et al., 2017; Wingo et al., 2017). In addition, the appropriate technology tools such as chat options were factors students listed affecting their satisfaction with a blended learning class (Lin et al., 2016; Tamim, 2018). However, Wichadee (2019) found the quality of online tools was not a factor of student satisfaction. Student satisfaction will increase if the LMS system is easy to navigate and instructional tools are easy to use. If the LMS is easy to use, students can use their online time to learn content or practice skills rather than navigating the system.

Institutions and teachers should also examine the factors affecting student achievement when designing a blended learning class. However, the research results on student achievement in blended learning classes have been inconsistent. Several researchers have revealed students in traditional face-to-face classrooms outperformed students in blended learning courses (Adams et al., 2015; Evans, 2015; Johnson & Palmer, 2015; Powers et al., 2016). On the other hand, other researchers found no achievement differences among students in a blended learning and traditional courses (Balentyne & Varga, 2016; Cavanaugh & Jacquemin, 2015; Chingos et al., 2017; Elmer et al., 2016; Jovanovic et al., 2015; Luna & Winters, 2017; Wong et al., 2020). Contrary to those results, some researchers discovered students in traditional face-to-face classes outperformed students in blended learning classes (Akgündüz & Akınoğlu, 2017; Banditvilai, 2016; Boda & Weiser, 2018; Cimen & Yilmaz, 2017; Dey & Bandyopadhyay, 2019; Gambari et al., 2017; Gonzalez-Gomez et al., 2016; Greene & Hale, 2017; Harahap et al., 2019; Marchalot et al., 2018; Nair & Bindu, 2016; Zhang & Zhu, 2018). Even though the research is inconsistent, most recent studies have concluded blended learning is either as effective or more effective than traditional classroom instruction.

Researchers disagreed on the factors affecting the difference in student achievement. Powers et al. (2016) concluded student achievement was lower in blended learning classes because students spent less time on homework than students in the traditional face-to-face classes. Also, Adams et al. (2015) surveyed students in blended learning flipped classes and found students did not take notes on the lectures. Therefore, students had less interaction with the content material and performed lower. On the other hand, Northey et al. (2015) found blended learning students were more engaged in asynchronous activities, which positively correlated to an increase in student achievement. Similarly, Marchalot et al. (2018) and Banditvilai (2016) discovered students in blended learning classes spent more time on homework than students in traditional face-to-face classes. Banditvilai found blended learning students were motivated and took more ownership in their homework. Blended learning may encourage students to spend more time on asynchronous activities because they can select when and where they will study. Researchers also found several other factors besides time spent on homework as a factor affecting student achievement. Wichadee (2019) found students' attitude about blended learning was a predictor of how well students achieved in blended learning. Students who had a positive attitude about blended learning outperformed students with a negative attitude towards blended learning classes (Wichadee, 2019). Other factors affecting student achievement are grade point average (GPA) and student attendance (Cavanaugh & Jacquemin, 2015; Musabirov et al., 2019; Park et al., 2019). Students with lower GPAs (Cavanaugh & Jacquemin, 2015; Park et al., 2019). Students with a higher attendance attendance in blended learning classes than students with low classroom attendance (Musabirov et al., 2019). Researchers have found several factors that affect student achievement, such as student attitude, GPA, and attendance.

If blended learning courses are implemented with effective instructional methods, blended learning can offer students an alternative learning method that is attractive to a wide range of students (Greene & Hale, 2017). The purpose of this qualitative instrumental case study was to explore what instructional strategies were implemented to foster student achievement in a successful high school English and social studies blended learning program. Hence, the study added to the gap in the literature on what instructional strategies increase student achievement in a blended learning class.

### **Summary and Conclusions**

The number of e-learning courses and programs has rapidly increased over the past 10 years. E-learning is a term referring to both online and blended learning classes.

A hybrid class is another popular phraseology referring to blended learning. In this study's literature, I summarized the professional literature regarding blended learning, the benefits and challenges of blended learning, student satisfaction, and student achievement in blended learning. I also reviewed professional literature on this study's conceptual framework, connectivism. The professional literature provides a basis for the literature gap related to blended learning and the need for this study.

In the literature, there is no one agreed-upon definition of blended learning. However, most studies agree upon the definition that blended learning involves students studying partially online and face-to-face in the classroom (Powell et al., 2015). The blended learning program at the study site uses the enrich virtual blended model. Students meet face-to-face in the traditional class format two to three times a week and have online classes on alternate days.

The other main topics in the literature were the benefits and challenges to blended learning, student satisfaction, and student achievement. Blended learning enables students to learn anytime, from any place, and at their own pace (Boelens et al., 2018; Buran & Evseeva, 2015). Teachers are a critical factor in implementing a successful blended learning class (Ask et al., 2017; Blau et al., 2018). Teachers need to be a coach and facilitator of students' cognitive and social presence in class (Cleary et al., 2018; Costley & Lange, 2016). Because the teacher and students only meet a few days a week, face-toface communication and feedback can be challenging (Boelens et al., 2017). Teachers should design their blended learning LMS to enhance communication. Factors affecting student satisfaction are the instructors' availability, the flexibility of assignment due dates, and the LMS functionality. Factors affecting student achievement are student completion of homework, student engagement, students' attitude about blended, and students' prior GPA (Adams et al., 2015; Cavanaugh & Jacquemin, 2015; Marchalot et al., 2018; Park et al., 2019; Powers et al., 2016; Wichadee, 2019). The difference in research results could be affected by the instructional strategies being used in the different blended learning classes. Additional research is needed to examine the instructional strategies used in successful blended learning programs (Morgan, 2015; Smirnova et al., 2018). The gap in the literature is the lack of studies examining instructional methods in successfully blended learning classes.

Connectivism is the conceptual framework used in this study to address the gap in literature. Connectivism is a new learning theory for the digital age. Connectivism explains how learning is not a linear process. Instead, learning is a chaotic network process. A learner connects to a network and gains relevant information. Then the learner combines information from multiple networks and creates new knowledge. According to Siemens (2011), teachers should facilitate activities that help students access and engage with resources. Technology and a collaborative environment can help students make connections to form networks. Connectivism is the conceptual framework for this study because students in blended learning classes can use social media and other class activities to connect to networks.

The purpose of this qualitative instrumental case study was to explore what instructional strategies were implemented to foster student achievement in a successful high school English and social studies blended learning program. Hence, this study adds to the literature gap on what instructional strategies increase student achievement in blended learning classes. I used teacher interviews and an audit of their LMSs to explore instructional strategies teachers used to help students connect to specialized nodes, engage with up-to-date information, and collaborate within specialized nodes. These strategies may help students build new knowledge.

#### Chapter 3: Research Method

The availability of technology has changed the way people learn and has provided educators with new challenges to overcome (Lalima & Dangwal, 2017). One current transformation being used to meet learners' needs is blended learning (Ma'arop & Embi, 2016). However, research on the effectiveness of blended learning has been inconsistent. In some cases, studies found blended learning to increase student achievement over traditional face-to-face instruction (see Boda & Weiser, 2018; Gambari et al., 2017; Marchalot et al., 2018; Nair & Bindu, 2016; Yagci, 2016). On the other hand, several researchers found no significant difference between academic achievement or found students in traditional face-to-face classes outperform students in blended learning classes (see Chingos et al., 2017; Elmer et al., 2016; Evans, 2015; Johnson & Palmer, 2015; Powers et al., 2016; Stack, 2015). The problem in this study was students enrolled in blended learning classes in a midwestern suburban school are outperforming students in the traditional face-to-face classes on standardized tests, yet there is little information about the instructional strategies used in the blended learning classroom that result in higher achievement by students. Further research was needed to determine what instructional strategies in blended learning classes should be implemented to help student achievement (Greene & Hale, 2017). Therefore, this study examined the instructional strategies used in a successful blended learning program.

The purpose of this qualitative instrumental case study was to explore what instructional strategies are being implemented to foster student achievement in a successful high school English and social studies blended learning program. In Chapter 3, I discuss the research design and methodology used to explore the instructional strategies teachers used to help students connect to nodes, collaborate and communicate in nodes, and obtain and use accurate, up-to-date knowledge and sources. This chapter provides details about the procedures for participant recruitment, data collection procedures, details about the data collection instruments, and analysis methods. Also, I discuss how triangulation addresses credibility and dependability, how thick descriptive data addresses transferability, and how reflexivity addresses confirmability in this study.

## **Research Design and Rationale**

A qualitative, instrumental case study was used to explore the instructional strategies high school English and social studies blended learning teachers use to help students connect to nodes, collaborate and communicate in nodes, and obtain and use accurate, up-to-date knowledge and sources. A case study is defined as an intense analysis of an event, person, or group by collecting multiple sources of data within a bound system (Buck et al., 2016). An instrumental case study provides insight into one topic and allows transferability of the given phenomenon to similar contexts (Gomba, 2017). I chose to use an instrumental case study to explore one successful blended learning program to provide insights into the blended learning program's instructional strategies. In addition, a qualitative methodology design was appropriate because the design can be flexible and suitable for findings, which can be unpredictable (Hussein, 2018). A qualitative methodology is an excellent way to examine a topic in detail by gathering descriptive data (Kornbluh, 2015). I explored instructional strategies used in high school English and social studies blended learning classes and collected two forms

of data: teacher interviews and audits of the teachers' LMSs. Using qualitative research allows for thick descriptive data to be collected (Ravitch & Carl, 2015). In this study, I made a generalization about the instructional strategies that promote student success in blended learning classes by studying English and social studies blended learning classes in a midwestern suburban high school.

Many research designs were not suitable for this study. Quantitative designs include descriptive, correlation, quasi-experimental, and experimental research (Nardi, 2018). Descriptive quantitative researchers seek to describe a measurable identified variable (Nardi, 2018). In this study, I was not describing a measurable variable, but I explored instructional strategies teachers used in the blended learning classes. Correlation researchers attempt to demonstrate a relationship between variables, and quantitative quasi-experimental researchers conduct correlation research that tests for cause and effect (Campbell & Stanley, 2015; Nardi, 2018). Also, quantitative experimental researchers examine the relationships between a group of variables (Campbell & Stanley, 2015). In this study, I was not trying to determine whether there was a relationship between two variables. Therefore, neither descriptive, correlation, quasi-experimental, nor experimental quantitative designs were appropriate for this study.

Four other qualitative designs were not appropriate for this study: narrative analysis, grounded theory, phenomenology, and ethnography. A researcher using narrative analysis focuses on capturing personal experiences and the relationship between the experiences and the cultural context (Sahito & Vaisanen, 2018). For example, Sahito and Vaisanen (2018) studied English competency teachers' experiences and how these experiences affected their job satisfaction. In this study, I did not explore how the experiences of teachers affected the blended learning program. Instead, I explored instructional strategies that were implemented in a successful blended learning program.

Another qualitative design not appropriate for this study was the grounded theory design. Researchers using grounded theory design discover and develop theories (Aten & Denney, 2018). If a field of study was new or lacking constructed knowledge, grounded theory is a methodology used to create and support the new field of study (Turhan et al., 2018). Konuk et al. (2016) researched students' book-writing skills. He implemented the grounded theory methodology, and participants developed writing skills and wrote a rubric for writing summaries (Konuk et al., 2016). Participants then used the rubric to evaluate summaries in the university's Turkish language teaching department (Konuk et al., 2016). Grounded theory was not appropriate for this study for two reasons: a new field of study was not researched, and a new theory was not constructed.

Neither narrative analysis nor grounded theory fits the design to explore what instructional strategies are being used in a successful blended learning program in a midwestern suburban high school. A phenomenological study was also not an appropriate qualitative method for this study. A researcher using a phenomenological study design describes the meaning and perspectives participants have in common with a phenomenon (Parsons, 2016). For example, Parsons (2016) conducted a phenomenological study that explored middle-aged participants. The phenomenon was the experiences of being middle-aged, and the study described the challenges that individuals had in common who had experienced middle age (Parsons, 2016). A phenomenological methodology was not appropriate for this study because I did not explore experiences related to a phenomenon.

Finally, an ethnographic method was also not an appropriate methodology for this study. In an ethnography study, the researcher studies the culture of a group or community (Clapp, 2017). Clapp (2017) studied the interactions of an e-learning team developing online distance learning postgraduate classes. The purpose of the study was to inform future professional development for communities of educators who need to develop online distance learning courses (Clapp, 2017). Ethnography was not an appropriate methodology for this study because I was not studying the blended learning program's culture. Instead, I explored the instructional strategies. Therefore, I used an instrumental case study.

I used an instrumental case study to explore the instructional strategies used in a successful blended learning program at a midwestern suburban high school to generalize what instructional strategies promote student success. In this study, I explored three research questions:

RQ1: What instructional strategies are being implemented in high school English and social studies blended learning classes to help students connect to multiple specialized nodes?

RQ2: What instructional strategies are being implemented in high school English and social studies blended learning classes to help students collaborate and communicate in specialized nodes? RQ3: What instructional strategies are being implemented in high school English and social studies blended learning classes to help students obtain and use accurate and up-to-date knowledge or sources to create new knowledge?

# **Role of the Researcher**

As a researcher, I was responsible for each portion of the research. I designed the data collection plan, recruited participants, and collected the data. To recruit participants, I obtained the names of teachers who have taught at least 2 years of blended learning English or social studies classes from the study site's principal. I then emailed teachers and provided them with information about the study and an invitation to participate. To collect the data, I conducted teacher interviews and audited their LMSs. Then I transcribed, analyzed, and interpreted the data.

The possibility of research bias did exist during this research. I am a science educator and science department chair in the same state as the research was conducted. However, no science teachers participated in the research to decrease the chances of bias. Also, I conducted the research at a suburban school with over 3,000 students and over 200 teachers. I took additional steps to mitigate potential bias by monitoring my opinions during the data collection and by having experts review the semistructured interview protocol and LMS audit.

I put additional checks into place to help monitor any biases. Member checks ensured I accurately recorded the teachers' intended responses during the interviews. I also recorded rich, thick descriptive data, which included quotes made by teachers during the interview. Finally, I used an audit trail where I recorded my reflections, questions, and ideas that developed throughout the research process. I used a research journal to document emerging thoughts and themes while analyzing data and reflecting on my thoughts and feelings in real-time throughout the research process (Burkholder et al., 2016). According to Burkholder et al. (2016), journal reflection area process that can mitigate bias. I used member check, thick descriptive data, and an audit trail to migrate bias.

## Methodology

To conduct this instrumental case study, I followed strict procedures and guidelines for recruiting participants and collecting data. In the following subsections, I describe the procedures for recruiting participants and collecting the data. In addition, I describe the data analysis plan I used after the collection of data.

# **Participant Selection**

I used a purposeful sampling method to obtain participants in this study. In purposeful sampling, the researcher intentionally selects the participants and study site to procure an understanding of the research problem (Creswell & Creswell, 2017). The site selected was a midwestern suburban high school of approximately 3,000 students. This school was purposefully chosen due to its blended learning students outperforming students in the traditional face-to-face classes (see Hanover Research, 2017). I selected a successful blended learning program to explore the instructional strategies used to increase student achievement in the school. The study site's blended learning program was ranked as the number one blended learning program in the United States in April 2019 by a top Internet study site. In the 2018-2019 school year, 73 teachers taught a total of 66 blended courses. There were 2,190 students enrolled, with some students enrolled in more than one blended course totaling 5,437 seats. After selecting the study site, the number of participants needed to be considered (Creswell & Creswell, 2017). A small sample size was appropriate because this is a qualitative case study.

I used a small sample to explore one case deeply. The small sample size allowed in-depth review of multiple sources such as teacher interviews and the audit of teachers' LMSs (Merriam & Tisdell, 2015). Therefore, I asked the blended learning teachers from the English and social studies departments to participate in the study to limit the sample size to five English and five social studies teachers. I selected participants according to the following criteria: (a) participants had to be in the English or social departments, (b) participants had to be teaching at least one blended learning class, and (c) participants had to have at least 2 years of blended learning teaching experience at the school. The principal provided the names of teachers who meet the criteria for the study. The school district's associate superintendent and the school principal gave permission to recruit from the study site. I then obtained permission from the Walden's Institutional Review Board (IRB) before contacting any participants. After obtaining the IRB approval (Approval No. 04-06-20-0177098), I emailed the English and social studies teachers fitting the criteria to solicit participation in the study. I provided teachers the purpose of the study, information on time commitment, details on data collection procedures, and information about confidentiality in the email. I also explained that the research was voluntary and that teachers could choose to withdraw at any time or refrain from answering any questions. The consent form was part of the email. I instructed teachers to send me an email stating their willingness to participate in the study. Each participant was given the option to ask for further clarification through email.

# Instrumentation

I used two data collection instruments in this qualitative instrumental case study: an interview protocol and a LMS audit. I used multiple sources of data to verify the information. Triangulation is using many forms of data collection to validate the evidence collected (Creswell & Creswell, 2017). According to Burkholder et al. (2016), triangulation of the data increases the study's credibility and dependability. For this study, I designed two instruments aligned with the research questions. I also asked three experts with doctoral educational degrees to review the interview protocol for alignment with the research questions and certify the instrument's validity. I asked three experts in LMS design to check the LMS audit to make sure I could collect the data needed to answer the research questions. The LMS design experts included administrators from the study site who had experience auditing blended learning teachers' LMS pages. These processes improved the trustworthiness of the study. All in all, by using data triangulation and having three experts validate the two instruments, the study's dependability and credibility were increased.

### LMS Audit

I created an LMS audit (Appendix A) to use when looking over the teachers' LMS webpages to see what instructional strategies teachers used outside of class. The audit allowed for all observations to be recorded for later data analysis. I recorded the following in the beginning of each audit: the content area of the blended learning class,
name of the blended learning class, teacher's ID, and the audit date. I examined the classes' activities recorded on the LMS from January 6, 2020, to March 13, 2020.

The audit contained a place to record the pedagogical methods of connectivism the teacher was incorporating into the activity, a brief description of the activity, and the activity's date. The type of pedagogical method of connectivism was categorized into one of seven methods: (a) an instructional strategy used which allowed the learners to interact with a personal network; (b) an instructional strategy used that allowed the learners to engage in meaningful dialogue or collaborate through the use of technology; (c) an instructional strategy used to assist the learners in choosing accurate and reliable online or offline sources to meet the desired outcome; (d) an instructional strategy used that allowed the learners to develop skills to build and expand their learning networks as needed across different platforms and media; (e) an instructional strategy used to enable learners to build a network to evaluate, reflect, and synthesis opinions, concepts, and perspectives so each learner can then create new knowledge; (f) other for any method of connectivism pedagogy not fitting into the original five methods; or (g) not a connectivism pedagogy method (Kizito, 2016; MacCallum & Parsons, 2016; Parsons & MacCallum, 2017). The five original pedagogical methods of connectivism were developed through the key features of connectivism and validated through three research studies (Kizito, 2016; MacCallum & Parsons, 2016; Parsons & MacCallum, 2017). Multiple pedagogical methods sometimes applied to one activity. Therefore, the recording of detailed information about each activity allowed me to reexamine the instructional strategies during the coding process.

## Interview protocol

Another data collection instrument was a semistructured interview protocol. I developed the semistructured interview protocol with open-ended interview questions (Appendix B). I used the conceptual framework as a guide to write the research questions. Open-ended interview questions are relevant in qualitative studies because the interviewees cannot simply answer yes or no (Rubin & Rubin, 2012). I was able to collect descriptive data to answer my research questions by using semistructured interview questions. The interview protocol provided a guide to confirm that I started every interview with the same introduction and asked every interviewee the same main questions so I obtained descriptive data to answer each research question from every participant.

I conducted individual interviews using Zoom conferencing. I was unable to meet with the interviewees face-to-face due to the pandemic coronavirus disease 2019. The interviews were video and audio recorded. During the semistructured interviews, I asked teachers to elaborate on the instructional strategies they used in class and online to help students to connect to nodes, collaborate and communicate in nodes, and connect different resources to create new knowledge. This semistructured interview technique allowed participants to answer questions at length and in vivid detail and allowed the interviewer to follow-up with questions to bring out even more information (Rubin & Rubin, 2012). During the interview process, I listened and controlled my body language to monitor biases, so I did not impose my biases on participants (Ravitch & Carl, 2015). I obtained thick descriptive answers from participants with less bias by controlling my body language.

## **Procedures for Recruitment, Participation, and Data Collection**

Before recruiting any participants from the study site, I contacted the superintendent, associate superintendent of curriculum and instruction of the district, and the study site's principal to explain my study's purpose. I also provided the associate superintendent with an overview of the study's recruitment, participation, and data collection procedures. The associate superintendent and principal provided letters of cooperation. Permission to recruit participants was then granted by the Walden's IRB, Approval No. 04-06-20-0177098.

#### **Procedure for Recruitment**

I used a purposeful sampling method to recruit five English and five social studies blended learning teachers from a midwestern suburban high school. In purposeful sampling, participants are selected because they have had a particular experience, live in a certain location, or give the research specific information to answer the research question (Ravitch & Carl, 2015). I selected participants according to the following criteria: (a) participants must be a teacher in the English or social studies department (b) participants must be teaching at least one blended learning class, and (c) participants must have at least 2 years blended teaching experience at the school. The study site's blended learning program was purposefully chosen due to its blended learning program's successful student achievement rate (Hanover Research, 2017). The blended learning teachers from the English and social studies departments were chosen to participate in the study to limit the sample size. In addition, science blended learning teachers could not participate in the study due to a conflict of interest. I am the science department chair in the same state as the study site.

An email was sent to the English and social studies teachers fitting the criteria to participate in the study. In the email, I provided teachers the purpose of the study, information on time commitment, details on data collection procedures, and information about confidentiality. I also explained to teachers that they were volunteering, and they could choose to withdraw at any time or refrain from answering any questions. The email served as the invitation and the consent form for the study. If a teacher agreed to be a participant, the teacher replied to the invitation with the words I consent. Participants could also contact me with further questions. The invitation outlined the criteria for participation and participants' rights, such as the study's voluntary nature and privacy information. After teachers agreed to join the research, I emailed teachers to ask if they had any questions. I first audited the teacher's LMS page or pages. Some participants had multiple blended learning classes, so I examined all of their LMS pages. Two of the five blended English teachers taught three blended learning courses, so I audited all three of their LMS pages. Four of the five social studies blended learning teachers taught two blended learning courses, so I audited both blended learning LMSs. After auditing a teacher's LMS courses, I sent the teacher a Doodle.com to find an interview time. Finally, I sent a calendar invite to set-up the interview with the participant.

## **Procedure for Participation**

I notified participants in the email consent form that participating in the study was voluntary, and they had the right to withdraw at any time. I informed participants that they could exit the study at any time through the email sent to teachers inviting them to participate in the study. Participants also had the right to refuse to answer any questions they considered stressful or too sensitive. There is no perceived risk to participants. Participants received a \$10 Amazon gift card for participating in the study. The intrinsic benefits of participating in the study are the improvement of blended learning programs.

## Procedure for Collection of LMS Audit Data

I conducted an audit of the teachers' LMS pages. The audit was recorded on the LMS audit guide (Appendix A). As I conduct each LMS audit, I logged the date and teacher's ID. I audited the activities recorded on the participants LMSs from January 6, 2020, to March 12, 2020. These dates correlate to the third quarter of the 2019-2020 school year until the school went into remote learning due to the pandemic coronavirus disease 2019. The LMS audit examined the pedagogical method of connectivism: (a) an instructional strategy which allowed the learners to interact with a personal network connected to other social networks to create or modify an artifact, (b) an instructional strategy that allowed the learners to meet the desired outcome, (d) an instructional strategy that allowed the learners to develop skills to build and expand their learning networks as needed across different platforms and medias, (e) an instructional

strategy that allowed learners to develop a network to evaluate, reflect, and synthesis opinions, concepts, and perspectives so each learner can then create new knowledge, (f) other for any method of connectivism pedagogy not fitting into the original five methods, or (g) not a connectivism pedagogy method (Kizito, 2016; MacCallum & Parsons, 2016; Parsons & MacCallum, 2017). I recorded an instructional strategy for each activity recorded on the teacher's LMS during the time framed examined.

#### **Procedure of Collection of Interviews**

After auditing the teacher's LMS, I conducted a conference interview with each participant using Zoom. At the beginning of the interview, I logged the date and the teacher's ID being interviewed. Then I read the introduction to the interview protocol (Appendix B), which describes the purpose of the research project, the potential benefits of the study results, and the time commitment for the interview. I asked participants the interview questions and any necessary follow-up questions. During the interview process, I kept notes on crucial responses from the interviewee and recorded the interview. These notes and recording were used in the data analysis process. At the end of the interview, I asked participants if they would be willing to participate in a follow-up interview. Each participant agreed to a follow-up interview if needed. However, I conduct no follow-up interviews. Each interview lasted about 45 minutes.

## **Data Analysis Plan**

I collected two sources of data to explore three research questions. First, I collected data from the LMS audit. During the LMS audit, I looked for five pedagogical

methods of connectivism. After collecting the data from the teachers' LMS, I aligned the data to the appropriate research question. I then started coding the data.

After collecting the LMS data, I related the data to a specific research question. I analyzed any data collected from the LMS related to the learners interacting with a node, personal network, or developing skills to build and expand their learning network to explore Research Question 1: What instructional strategies are being implemented in high school English and social studies blended learning classes to help students connect to multiple specialized nodes? I analyzed data related to learners being engaged in meaningful dialogue in person or online to explore Research Question 2: What instructional strategies are being implemented in high school English and social studies blended learning classes to help students collaborate and communicate in specialized nodes? I analyzed data collected from the LMS related to instructional strategies in choosing accurate and reliable online or offline sources to explore Research Question 3: What instructional strategies are being implemented in high school English and social studies blended learning classes to help students obtain and use accurate and up-to-date knowledge or sources to create new knowledge? Finally, I analyzed data collected related to instructional strategies to build new knowledge by evaluating, reflecting, and synthesizing opinions, concepts, and perspectives to explore Research Question 3.

The other set of data I needed to analyze were the answers to the interview questions, so I examined the interview data and related it to a specific research question. I analyzed data from interview Question 1 to explore Research Question 1 about nodes because I asked participants what sources of information students used in their course to create new knowledge. I also analyzed data from interview Question 2 to explore Research Question 1 because I asked participants what instructional strategies they used to help students obtain their classes' resources. The third interview question I asked participants was what instructional strategies they used to help students obtain up-to-date resources. I then analyzed this data to explore Research Question 3. I also analyzed data from interview Question 4 to explore Research Question 3 because I asked participants what instructional strategies they used to help students obtain accurate resources. The fifth main interview question I asked participants was what instructional strategies they used to help students collaborate and learn from one another. I analyzed the responses from this interview question to explore Research Question 2. I analyzed data from interview Question 6 to explore Research Question 2 because I asked participants what instructional strategies they used to help students learn to communicate when they were not in class. The seventh interview question I asked participants was what instructional strategies they used to help students connect different sources of information to build new knowledge. I analyzed responses from this interview question to explore Research Question 3. The final interview question I asked participants was a general question to help them think of any other strategy they may have forgotten. I related participants' answers to this question to the appropriate research question.

Data analysis is not a linear process. Therefore, I implemented Creswell and Poth's (2018) spiral method of analysis. In the spiral process, the researcher begins with raw data and finishes with a narrative (Creswell & Poth, 2018). However, the researcher may combine process steps or return to previous steps at any point in the data analysis as needed to revise or build upon their codes and themes. The first step in the spiral process was managing and organizing the data. After collecting the data, I aligned the data to the appropriate research question. Next, I read the collected data several times to make sense of the data collected (Creswell & Poth, 2018). As I read through the data, I wrote memos. This process helped in exploring the data by documenting codes as they developed across different sources of data so later, I could easily compare the memo notes from multiply sources of data (Creswell & Poth, 2018). Also, during this process, I asked myself two questions: (a) What does this mean? and (b) What does this tell me about the instructional strategies teachers in the blended learning classes are using to help students connect to nodes, communicate in nodes, find up-to-date, reliable, accurate resources?

Next, I described and classified codes into themes. Coding is a process that translates data and adds an interpretation of the meaning of the data so the data can later be labeled (Saldana, 2015). I used lean coding throughout the coding process. Lean coding involves starting the process with five to six codes and then expanding the codes into to 30 codes as I read and reread the data (Creswell & Poth, 2018). The 25 to 30 codes will then be combined or reduced into five to six themes (Creswell & Poth, 2018). By using this process, I eliminated the problem of developing too many codes that needed to be eliminated or reduced during the theming process. The data must be winnowed because not all the data will apply to this study (Creswell & Poth, 2018). I also recorded a description and boundary for each code.

The next step was the process of developing and accessing interpretations. During the interpretation process, the researcher must be both creative and insightful about what patterns and themes are relevant to the study (Patton, 2015). In the interpretation process, the researcher will abstract meaning from the codes and themes to a larger meaning of the data (Creswell & Poth, 2018). This process began when I started developing the codes, themes, and organizing the themes into larger units to develop meaning from the data. Marshall and Rossman (2015) warned researchers to be aware of possible alternative meaning to the data. Creswell and Poth (2018) suggested asking these questions during the process:

"What surprising information did you not expect to find? What information is conceptually interesting or unusual to participants and audiences? What are the dominant interpretations, and what are the alternate notions?" (p. 241)

By continually asking these questions, I was able to journal my reasoning for the development of each code, theme, and interpretation of those items. Throughout this process, I reminded myself that the process is a spiral process, and if needed I will return to any previous step to modify or reexamine if modifications are necessary to the codes, themes, and interpretation of the raw data.

The final step in this spiral process is representing and visualizing the data (Creswell & Poth, 2018). This step involved displaying the data in Table 1 (Appendix C). This process helped the transferability of the research results. By displaying descriptive data with sufficient details, other people can then evaluate if the conclusions made in this study can be transferred to their setting and situation (Amankwaa, 2016). Table 1 provides adequate descriptive data to help people decide if the results or part of the results of this study can be applied to their learning environment.

While analyzing the data for themes, I also analyzed the data for discrepancy cases, also called negative or disconfirming cases. A *discrepancy case* is data that varies from the other themes and patterns which emerged from the research (Ravitch & Carl, 2015). During the interview, if vague or disconfirming data compared to the LMS audit were apparent, I asked probing and follow-up questions to make sure I understood the teacher's responses. I analyzed the data for emerging themes several times throughout the data collection and analysis process. I used member checks and data triangulation to compare the data consistently. Member checks allowed participants to verify that the recorded data represents their intended response, and I did not miss any instructional strategies or misunderstand the intent of the strategy. By looking for discrepancy cases during the data analysis process, because the data analysis process is spiral, I challenged any preconceived notions which developed about emerging themes (Ravitch & Carl, 2015). The discrepancy cases can add further understanding to the instructional strategies blended learning teachers use to improve student achievement (Creswell & Clark, 2017). The process of challenging the emerging themes during the data analysis process added credibility and dependability to the study.

#### Trustworthiness

The data collection and analysis methods I used in this study were intended to guarantee the study's trustworthiness. The processes I used ensured confirmability, credibility, dependability, and transferability of the study were audit trail, face validity, member checking, reflexivity, thick descriptive data, and triangulation. These processes ensured I properly documented all bias. These trustworthiness processes ensured the research results are appropriate and consistent, can be confirmed by other researchers, and the study's findings can be extrapolated to other school settings.

#### Confirmability

Confirmability is the qualitative concept of objectivity. *Confirmability* is the degree to which the research findings of a study can be confirmed or collaborated by other researchers. Other researchers should be able to make the same conclusion by analyzing the research data (Burkholder et al., 2016). In this study, I used reflexibility, triangulation, and audit trail to satisfy confirmability.

#### Credibility

Credibility or internal validity confirms whether the collected data matches the research questions. *Credibility* deals with whether the research results are believable, appropriate, and represents reality (Merriam & Tisdell, 2015). Through the process of credibility, the researcher should account for intricacies that arise and patterns in the data that do not easily fit the research questions (Burkholder et al., 2016). In addition, credibility depends on the data's richness rather than the amount of data collected (Merriam & Tisdell, 2015). The processes I used to ensure credibility were a research journal to create an audit trail, face validity, member checks, reflexibility, thick descriptive data, and triangulation.

## Dependability

Dependability in qualitative research is comparable to reliability in quantitative research (Burkholder et al., 2016). For research to be dependable, there needs to be consistency with data collection and analysis. Dependability also means the researcher

documents any shifts or adjustments in methodology (Burkholder et al., 2016). To ensure dependability in this study, I applied triangulation and audit trails.

## Transferability

Transferability is the qualitative concept of external validity. *Transferability* refers to a qualitative study's ability to be generalized to other settings (Burkholder et al., 2016). Even though qualitative studies' intent is not to generalize to a large population, a qualitative study should have meaning beyond the instance (Burkholder et al., 2016). Patton (2015) supported the idea of researchers extrapolating rather than making generalizations. Extrapolating the study's findings implies the person goes beyond the data and the researcher's findings and considers the application of the findings (Merriam & Tisdell, 2015). I used thick descriptive data to support transferability.

## Audit Trails

An *audit trail* is a detailed record of how data in a qualitative study was collected, how categories and themes in coding were derived, and how decisions were made throughout the entire research process (Burkholder et al., 2016). The audit trail supported the study's dependability by documenting a description of all the codes, categories, and themes in the study. The audit trail also supported the study's credibility by documenting any issues in the methodology process and how the themes in the data analyze developed. Finally, the audit trail increased the study's confirmability of the study by keeping a record of the data collection and analysis processes.

## Face validity

To accurately collect data on the three research questions, I used the process of face validity. *Face validity* ensures the instruments measure what is expected to be measured (Burkholder et al., 2016). Three experts checked each instrument, the LMS audit and the interview protocol. Face validity supported the study's credibility by showing the research was carried out with integrity.

## Member Checks

I conducted member checks for the interview data. Member checks supported the creditability of the study. Credibility ensures data represents reality by allowing participants to provide feedback about the data (Burkholder et al., 2016). I asked participants to verify if the interview transcription was accurate and if I captured what they intended. I then met with participants to review the transcripts. This process was an excellent way to rule out misinterpretations and to check for biases.

## **Reflexivity**

A researcher engages in *reflexivity* when the researcher self-reflects their perspective, biases, and assumptions and then discusses how these experiences affect the researcher's interpretation throughout the research. Reflexivity requires the researcher to take field notes or journal their biases about their role in the research process and any adjustments they made during the research (Burkholder et al., 2016). During the entire process, I journaled to keep track of my perspective, biases, and assumptions. This process was essential because qualitative research involves understanding how a researcher's values influence the study's findings (Creswell & Poth, 2018). The reflexivity supported the credibility and confirmability of the study. Reflecting on any bias and my role as the researcher increased this study's credibility by accounting for any issues that arose and how I identified the data's themes and patterns. Reflecting on my position in the study and my subjectivity increased the study's confirmability by helping me check my bias.

## Thick Descriptive Data

I needed to describe three elements need to properly implement thick descriptive data: the setting, participants, and evidence to support the findings (Burkholder et al., 2016). I recorded the setting and details about participants on the interview protocol and LMS audit. I also recorded quotes during the interview on the interview protocol. I also kept field notes in my journal. Thick descriptive data supported transferability and credibility of the study. By using descriptive data with sufficient details, other people can then evaluate if the conclusions made in this study can be transferred to their setting and situation (Amankwaa, 2016). Therefore, I used thick descriptions to create a vivid picture of the setting and participants' attitudes. Table 1 (Appendix C) displays some of the thick descriptive data in the form of quotes from participants' interviews, how I coded quotes, and how several quotes developed into a theme. This data supports the study's transferability.

#### **Triangulation**

I used triangulation to ensure the credibility, confirmability, and dependability of the study. Triangulation uses of multiple researchers or sources of data to confirm merging findings (Burkholder et al., 2016; Merriam & Tisdell, 2015). In this study, I used multiple sources of data: LMS audits and teacher interviews. I used the interviews to check the LMS audits. Triangulation supported the credibility, confirmability, and dependability of the study. According to Patton (2015), triangulation increases the study's credibility by eliminating the accusation that the study is based on a single method or a single source. Triangulation also increased confirmability and dependability in this study by checking the consistency generated by collecting data using two data collection methods (Merriam & Tisdell, 2015). I demonstrated that the data was consistent and confirmed because the same themes emerged from the two different qualitative data collecting methods.

## **Ethical Procedures**

I took several steps to protect the participants in the study. After considering this study's recruitment, participation, and data collection procedures, the associate superintendent and the study site principal granted permission to conduct the study on the chosen research site. Walden University's IRB approved (Approval No. 04-06-20-0177098) that this study complies with Walden University's and the federal government research ethical regulations. After receiving IRB approval, the study site principal provided the names and emails of the English and social studies blended learning teachers with at least 2 years of experience. I followed all the required protocols from the IRB. The recruitment of participants and data collection did not occur until approval from the IRB was granted.

I maintained the confidentiality of all participants throughout the study. Teachers' names were kept confidential. I collected consent emails and all the data. After the data

were collected, I locked the hard copies of the data in a cabinet in my home. Electronic data were password protected on my personal computer. After 5 years, I will shred all hard copies of the data and delete the electronic data from my computer.

I addressed all ethical issues relating to the study. Only English and social studies blended learning teachers were recruited to limit the number of participants in the study. I did not recruit science blended learning teachers because I am the science department chair in the same state as the research site. Recruiting science teachers would be a conflict of interest. I informed the participating teachers that they had the right not to answer any questions and to withdraw from the study at any time. No teachers withdrew from the program.

#### Summary

I implemented an instrumental case study to explore the instructional strategies used in a successful blended learning program. I recruited five English and five social studies teachers from the research site. I audited the teachers' LMSs and interviewed teachers to determine what instructional strategies teachers used to help students connect to multiple specialized nodes, collaborate and communicate in nodes, and obtain and use accurate and up-to-date knowledge or sources to build new knowledge. The data were analyzed using lean coding. I provided all participants the study's purpose, information on time commitment, details on data collection procedures, and confidentiality information. I also explained to teachers that they were volunteering and could choose to withdraw at any time. In Chapter 4, I will describe the setting and demographics of participants, data collection process, and data analysis process. I will also explain the study's results in Chapter 4.

#### Chapter 4: Results

Students enrolled in blended learning classes in a midwestern suburban high school are outperforming students in the traditional face-to-face classes on standardized tests. However, little was known about why students in the blended learning classes are outperforming students in the traditional face-to-face classes. The purpose of this qualitative instrumental case study was to explore what instructional strategies were being implemented to foster student achievement in a successful high school English and social studies blended learning program. The following research questions guided the case study:

Research Question 1: What instructional strategies are being implemented in high school English and social studies blended learning classes to help students connect to multiple specialized nodes?

Research Question 2: What instructional strategies are being implemented in high school English and social studies blended learning classes to help students collaborate and communicate in specialized nodes?

Research Question 3: What instructional strategies are being implemented in high school English and social studies blended learning classes to help students obtain and use accurate and up-to-date knowledge or sources to create new knowledge?

In this chapter, I will describe the setting and demographics of participants. I will then describe the data collection and analysis process. I will also summarize the results of the study and trustworthiness of the results. Finally, I will relate results to each research question in the study.

#### Setting

The setting for this case study was one public high school located in the midwestern suburbs of the United States. This school had over 3000 students and over 200 teachers. I was familiar with the study site because I live and am employed as a science department chair in the same state. I purposefully chose the research study site due to its blended learning program's successful student achievement rate (Hanover Research, 2017). In the 2019-2020 school year, 73 teachers taught 75 blended learning courses. There were 2234 students enrolled in blended learning classes, and some students were enrolled in more than one blended course totaling 5594 seats. Some school details have been omitted to preserve the anonymity of the study site and participants.

I started auditing Participant 1's LMSs on April 24, 2020, and then interviewed Participant 1 on May 7, 2020. This process continued until all 10 participants were interviewed by August 13, 2020. I collected the stored LMS data from the third quarter of the 2019-2020 school year before the school went to remote learning due to the coronavirus pandemic 2019. Teachers' LMS could not be audited after March 13 due to classes no longer being blended but being fully remote, which could have affected teachers' instructional strategies after March 13, 2020. The LMS platform allows teachers to upload, organize, and store the course content in a meaningful way to impact students' learning, which allows past class assignments to be accessed and analyzed. During the interviews, I asked teachers to answer the questions by providing instructional strategies during the portion of the year that students were in the blended learning environment, not in the remote environment. To deeply explore this case study, I used a small sample size to allow an in-depth review of multiple sources. I sent invitations to all teachers at the study site meeting all the following criteria: (a) participants had to be in the English or social studies departments, (b) participants had to be teaching at least one blended learning class, and (c) participants had to have at least 2 years of blended learning teaching experience at the school. Five English and five social studies teachers consented to participate in the study. The only participant demographics recorded for this study were the participants' number of years of teaching, number of years teaching blended courses, and whether the teacher was a member of the English or social studies department. I recorded teachers' demographics in Table 2.

Teachers who volunteered for the study had several years of teaching experience. All five English teachers who participated had 3 to 5 years of experience teaching blended learning classes. Two of the social studies teachers had 3 to 5 years of experience teaching blended learning classes, and three teachers had over 5 years of experience. All five English teachers had over 15 years of teaching experience, with 119 years of experience among five teachers. Two of the five social studies teachers had over 15 years of teaching experience. Two social studies teachers had 14 years of teaching experience, with only one teacher having under 10 years of teaching experience. The social studies teachers had a total of 68 years of experience among the five teachers.

# Table 2

Participant ID	Number of years teaching blended	Number of years teaching	Department
1	4	31	English
2	7	17	Social studies
3	3	26	English
4	5	8	Social studies
5	5	16	English
6	4	26	English
7	4	20	English
8	6	14	Social studies
9	3	14	Social studies
10	7	15	Social studies

Participants' Demographics

# **Data Collection**

The entire data collection process took approximately 4 months, from April 2020 to August 2020. I started by auditing the teacher's LMS and then interviewed the teacher. The interviews were virtually conducted over Zoom because face-to-face interviews were not allowed due to the coronavirus pandemic. There were no unusual circumstances encountered during the data collection process.

The first data source was the teachers' LMSs. Ten teachers participated, but I audited 17 LMSs because some teachers taught two or three blended learning classes. The number of LMSs I audited for each teacher is listed in Table 3. I used the LMS audit instrument to record the teacher's ID, the blended learning class's name, date of the activity, a brief description of the activity, and whether the activity took place in class or outside of class during an online day. I also used the audit tool to record whether the instructional strategy used was a whole group, small group, or independent activity. Finally, I recorded the type of pedagogical methods of connectivism the teacher incorporated into the activity. The type of pedagogical method was categorized into one of seven methods: (a) an instructional strategy that allowed the learners to interact with a personal network, (b) an instructional strategy that allowed the learners to engage in meaningful dialogue or collaborate through the use of technology, (c) an instructional strategy that allowed the learners to choose accurate and reliable online or offline sources to meet the desired outcome, (d) an instructional strategy that allowed the learners to develop skills to build and expand their learning networks as needed across different platforms and medias, (e) an instructional strategy that allowed the learners to build a network to evaluate, reflect, and synthesis opinions, concepts, and perspectives so each learner can then create new knowledge, (f) other for any method of connectivism pedagogy not fitting into the original five methods, or (g) not a connectivism pedagogy method (Kizito, 2016; MacCallum & Parsons, 2016; Parsons & MacCallum, 2017). After auditing three LMSs from participant 1, I scheduled the interview with the participant. I repeated this process until I finished interviewing all 10 participants.

# Table 3

reachers LIMB	Τ	eac	hers	'	L	MS
---------------	---	-----	------	---	---	----

Participant ID	LMS class 1 audited	LMS class 2 audited	LMS class 3 audited
1	Dual Credit Speech B	Public speaking B	Film and literature B
2	Psychology B	AP psychology B	
3	English III H B		
4	Global studies B		
5	Dual credit English IV B		
6	English IV-responsibility B		
7	AP English literature B	English IV-alienation B	English II B
8	AP European history B	Global Studies B	
9	Current issues B - 9/10		
10	American government B	Economics B	

\*B – Stands for blended

I conducted 10 virtual interviews by Zoom starting on May 7, 2020. I interviewed each participant for approximately 45 to 60 minutes. I asked each participant questions from the interview protocol (Appendix B). I also asked some specific follow-up questions based on the LMS audit to clarify some instructional strategies and activities. I recorded both the audio and video files during the Zoom interview and then transcribed the audio file verbatim. Before coding any data, I shared the interview transcript with the participant in a Google document in comment only mode. I asked the participant to comment on the document if any changes were needed or if they needed to add any additional comments. I then met virtually with the participant to go over the changes made on the transcript. After they indicated they had finished commenting on the Google document, I copied the document into Word to store the Word document in an encrypted file with a password and unshared the Google document with the participant and deleted it. I completed this process for all 10 participants.

#### **Data Analysis**

I reflected in a journal each time I collected data. After examining the LMS, I reflected on the instructional strategies used and the overall connections to the connectivism theory. After the interviews, I reflected on the conversations, and I did a self-check for bias, noting any feelings or assumptions. After the interviewees went through the member check process, I started the coding process using lean coding.

I used lean coding to analyze the data to eliminate the problem of developing too many codes that would later need to be reduced during the theming process. Lean coding involves starting the process with five to six codes and then expanding into 25 to 30 categories as I read and reread the data (Creswell & Poth, 2018). The codes were nodes, collaboration and communication, building knowledge, resources, and best practices. As part of the process, I recorded each code's description and each code's boundary in Table 4 (Appendix D; Creswell & Poth, 2018). Node was an initial code that included all data referring to a connection point that provides information, including online resources, videos, or journals. Another initial code called collaboration and communication included all data referring to communication between two or more people in person or online. Building knowledge was the third initial code, including any data involving synthesizing concepts, opinions, and perspectives of multiple nodes to build new knowledge. Resources was an initial code used to code all instructional strategies used to obtain accurate and up-to-date sources for learning purposes. Finally, best practices was a code used to collect data about methods used by teachers to help students academically succeed, not related to instructional strategies.

After establishing the codes, I expanded the codes into 28 categories. The categories that emerged were instructional strategies and best practices used by teachers to help students succeed in blended learning. Some categories emerged from multiple codes. For example, modeling and scaffolding were instructional strategies that emerged from four codes: nodes, resources, building knowledge, and collaborating and communicating. Participant 8 said, "I modeled how to handle sensitive material in a small group activity by showing students a piece of information they could use and demonstrated the appropriate way to ask certain types of questions." Figure 1 (Appendix E) lists all the categories that emerged from the codes.

I coded the data using NVivo, a qualitative and mixed-method software program. Using NVivo, I organized the LMS and interview data into codes. Then I reread each code and organized the data into the categories that emerged. For the final step, I created a chart of the codes and how they expanded into the categories to make sure I had a clear vision of the development of the themes to answer the research questions.

Five themes developed from the categories when I was coding the data relevant to the research questions. I explored what instructional strategies teachers used to promote blended learning students' academic success. The five themes were instructional strategies related to nodes, instructional strategies for researching, instructional strategies for synthesis and application of content, instructional strategies to help students communicate and collaborate, and best practices.

Five codes expanded into 28 categories during the data analysis process, and then the categories merged into five themes. Several of the categories overlapped into multiple themes, as seen in Figure 1 (Appendix E). The categories were instructional strategies teachers used in their classroom to promote students' academic success. I placed the categories into themes according to how teachers applied the instructional strategy. Therefore, I placed several categories into multiple themes.

## **Instructional Strategies for Nodes**

The first theme that emerged from the data was instructional strategies related to nodes. These strategies included instructional strategies teachers used to help students connect or analyze nodes. Nodes include videos, text, and online resources. There were nine categories in this theme: read/video with guided questions, outline/guided outline, brainstorming, investigating, annotate, modeling, scaffolding, discussion post, and feedback/reflecting. On the online days, outlining and annotating were a common practice. Participant 2 said, "They're reading and outlining, and that's something that we work on a lot at the beginning of the year." Another example, Participant 6 said "They read the chapters and make annotations on assigned topics and on evidence that supports the topics." In these examples, teachers used instructional strategies to help students interact with resources to obtain information from the nodes to build knowledge.

## **Instructional Strategies for Researching**

Instructional strategies for researching was a theme that developed from categories related to students finding accurate and up-to-date resources. There were 10 categories combined to create this theme: annotated bibliography, activate prior knowledge, metacognition, website credibility checklist, Power of 3, bias of sources, primary/secondary sources, CRAP/CRAAP/SCATAB tests, modeling, and scaffolding. Modeling how to use the Gala database or how to conduct a CRAP test was a common instructional strategy. Participant 5 said, "In the fall semester, when they have to find their one source themselves, I show them how I go through the power search." Participant 5 modeled how to conduct a power search. Modeling and scaffolding were common instructional strategies throughout several of the themes.

#### **Instructional Strategies for Synthesis and Application of Content**

This theme involved students doing higher-order thinking skills. The instructional strategies related to this theme involved the synthesis and application of content and opinions to build knowledge. Eight categories merged to form this theme: metacognition, modeling, creation of artifacts, compare and contrast, feedback/reflect, small group instruction, speeches, and discussion post. As part of the connectivism theory, students should create and share artifacts to demonstrate how they made sense of a topic (Siemens, 2011). Participant 8 shared that the groups created wiki pages to demonstrate an understanding of the significant developments in the period 1880-1939 using a variety of media. The groups then provided each other feedback, and the teacher allowed the groups to make any changes before the final product was due.

#### Instructional Strategies to Help Students Communicate and Collaborate

The theme of instructional strategies to help students communicate and collaborate involved class and online communication and collaboration. There were eight categories in this theme: modeling, feedback/reflect, small group instruction, speeches, lecture, discussion post, talking stick, and peer teaching. Feedback/reflect, small group instruction, speeches, and discussion post categories are duplicated from the instructional strategies for synthesis and content application. The small group instruction category has several instructional strategies: Socratic seminar, jigsaw, debate, think-share-pair, literature circles, fishbowl, circle the stage, lotus blossom, heads together, and assigning roles to small group members. These strategies can allow students to communicate, collaborate, learn content, and build knowledge all at one time. Participant 8 said, "Quite often, I use the jigsaw method where I break students into expert groups." Participant 5 revealed another example of an instructional strategy to collaborate, "I used the lotus blossom to help students start thinking about their research topics." Small group instruction, modeling, and scaffolding were the most common in-class instructional strategies mentioned by participants.

#### **Discrepancy** Case

Lecture was a category developed as a means of communicating content to students. Three participants mentioned using lectures as one form of communicating content. However, traditional lecture is a discrepancy case for the connectivism theory. A connectivism learning environment requires actively collaborating among learners to form new knowledge. However, two of the three participants reported using active lecturing. Students interacted with the teacher and each other.

#### **Best Practices**

Best practice is a code not focusing on instructional strategies but rather focusing on good practices teachers implement to help students succeed. Four categories emerged to form this theme: clear communication on the teachers' LMS pages, instruction on what to do on an online day, differentiation, and high and clear expectations. The best practices theme does not relate to any research question. However, these practices were mentioned or used on the LMS by every participant. Participant 7 stated, "For the first 2 weeks of class, we meet in class. Students learned how to plan their time, how the LMS was organized, how to submit homework, and how to write online discussions." The study site has a set policy during the first 2 weeks of a blended learning class that students do not have any online days. The purpose of the policy was to provide students with an orientation of the tools and skills needed for the course. However, freshmen stayed in class even longer. Participant 8 stated, "The first couple of years in Global Studies, we spent six weeks in class, but this past year, we spent nine weeks before we had any online days." Bended global studies at the study site is a freshman class, and students stayed in class to provide a better high school orientation. This best practice helped students succeed in blended learning because it offered a blended learning orientation.

Another reason students may have to stay in class is low grades. Participant 1 shared,

The school's policy is students must have a 70% to blended but, in my class, they must have an 80%. I have found if you set the standards high, students will meet those standards because they want the online days.

According to school policy, if a students' grade is below a 70% average, they must attend class during an online day. However, teachers were allowed to set the expectations even higher. Participant 1 and several other participants set the expectation at 80%. If student's grade fell below 70% or 80%, the student attended class and could get extra help while other students had an asynchronous day.

## **Flipped Classroom**

During the interview process, I documented another common theme among several participants not directly related to my research questions. A common pedagogical approach used by six of the 10 participants was the flipped classroom. In addition, Participant 1 stated, "I would like to explore the flipped classroom now that I have experienced the remote learning and realize how easy it is to make videos." Students would first read content or watch videos during an online day and normally fill out guided notes, an outline, or fill in a guided outline. During class, students would apply or synthesis the content knowledge to create an artifact or debate facts. Participant 2 stated, "by the time we use the content in class, students have processed the content at least twice." Also, Participant 9 said, "Global Studies utilizes a flipped classroom to have them do the work outside class so that when the class meets, we are discussing things and students are teaching each other." Using the flipped classroom pedagogy allowed higherorder thinking skills to occur during class instead of assigning these activities as homework or online.

## Results

The purpose of this qualitative instrumental case study was to explore what instructional strategies were being implemented to foster student achievement in a successful high school English and social studies blended learning program. I organized this section by research questions because the instructional strategies needed to align to each research question. The themes closely aligned with the research questions and the connectivism theory. Each research question has one to two themes aligned to the question.

## **Research Question 1**

The first research question explored instructional strategies high school blended learning teachers used to connect to multiple specialized nodes. Table 5 displays the theme and the categories related to Research Question 1. The theme of instructional strategies to connect to nodes aligns with Research Question 1 because these instructional strategies entail students connecting to videos, texts, and online resources. In the process of learning, the learner connects to specialized nodes (Siemens, 2005, 2006a), and continuous learning occurs as the learner develops and grows connections (Downes, 2008). Teachers should facilitate activities to help students access resources and become actively engaged with those resources (Siemens, 2011). The theme of instructional strategies connecting to nodes provides a list of instructional strategies teachers used to help students connect to different nodes to build knowledge. The instructional strategies used by teachers involved strategies used during in-class and online learning days.

## Table 5

## Research Question 1: Theme and Categories

Research question	Theme	Categories/Instructional strategies
Research Question 1: What	Instructional	Read/Video with guided questions
instructional strategies are	strategies	Outline/Guided outline
being implemented in high	to connect to	Gutinie, Gutada Gutinie
school English and social	nodes	Discussion post
studies blended learning		Feedback/Reflection
classes to help students		
connect to multiple		Brainstorming
specialized nodes?		Investigating
		Annotate
		Modeling
		Scaffolding

Teachers used several instructional strategies to help students examine nodes and learn from nodes during online days or what the study site called blended days. Teachers incorporated instructional strategies such as assigning reading or watching videos with a guided question worksheet to help construct students' knowledge. Other instructional strategies used while students read or watch videos were outlining, guided outlining, and annotating. For example, Participant 6 stated, When we read novels in English IV, the students take annotations, and in one column, they write notes on what they want clarified. Then we take the first 5 to 10 minutes of class to go over the clarifications the students need and any misconceptions they may have from their reading.

The annotations involved students interacting with the novel by taking notes on important events, characters, settings, the author's meaning, tone, and even notes about items students wanted clarified. The connectivism theory supports the teachers' instructional strategies because students were actively engaged with nodes to construct knowledge.

Most of the teachers' in-class instructional strategies, which are related to Question 1, focused on improving students' skills to analyze the nodes. During class, teachers incorporated instructional strategies such as brainstorming, investigating, feedback/reflection, scaffolding, and modeling. Participant 3 stated, "I model for the students what a good online discussion post and response should look like. I want students to know what the expectations are." Teachers demonstrated to students how to interact with the class's resources to thoroughly analyze the questions to write an online discussion post that other students could agree, disagree, or add additional information. Students would then be required to provide feedback or reflect on two to three other students' discussion posts.

#### **Research Question 2**

Research Question 2 explored instructional strategies being implemented in high school English and social studies blended learning classes to help students collaborate and communicate in specialized nodes. The theme of instructional strategies for communication and collaboration aligns with Research Question 2. In the connectivism learning environment, teachers need to become the facilitators of information, so the learner can examine a variety of opinions to construct knowledge (Siemens, 2005, 2006a, 2011; Sulaiman, 2018). Therefore, teachers need to use instructional strategies that allow students to collaborate to form new knowledge. Nine categories emerged to form the theme of instructional strategies for communication and collaboration. Table 6 displays the categories related to Research Question 2. Participants used small group instruction, peer teaching, talking sticks, and lecture to deliver or analyze content in class. Participant 4 acknowledge that she used the jigsaw strategy to have students answer the question of how the land in the Amazon Rainforest should be preserved. Several blended learning teachers used the jigsaw method to help students process and analyze content rather than passively taking notes. Cooperative learning methods like the jigsaw have been shown to improve the autonomy, leadership, learning gains, and retention of material (Guerrero et al., 2019). In their interviews, teachers revealed that in-class days were generally used for small group activities or class discussions.

Teachers incorporated student speeches to also communicate knowledge in class. Students critiqued and provided feedback to other students giving their speeches. Usually, to prepare for the speech, students had to research to find their nodes, an important part of the connectivism theory. According to Siemens (2005), knowing where to find information is just as critical or even more critical than building knowledge. Participant 1 explained how he scaffolded the speeches in his Public Speaking class by requiring more from each speech throughout the semester. Students listening to the speeches also learned from interacting with the speaker by asking questions and providing feedback.

# Table 6

## Research Question 2: Theme and Categories

Research question	Theme	Categories/Instructional strategies
Research Question 2:	Instructional	Small group instruction
What instructional	strategies for	Feedback/Reflection
strategies are being	communication	received reflection
implemented in high	and	Discussion post
school English and	collaboration	Peer teaching
social studies blended		
learning classes to help		Talking stick
students collaborate and		Lecture
communicate in		
specialized nodes?		Speeches
		Modeling
		Scaffolding

Online discussion posts allowed students and teachers to communicate and collaborate outside of class. Normally an online discussion post started with the student interacting with a node and responding to a question. Then students have to read and respond to each other's posts. Therefore, students also learned from each other's perspective. According to Siemens (2005), building knowledge involves synthesizing opinions, concepts, and perspectives to create new knowledge. The online discussion post
allowed students to analyze multiple nodes, multiple opinions, and perspectives to develop a more in-depth knowledge base of the topic.

Three participants mentioned lectures as a means of communicating content to students. Lecture is a form of communication and does deliver content. However, a traditional lecture is a discrepancy case for the connectivism theory. A connectivism learning environment requires teachers to adapt their instruction by designing lessons with students actively collaborating to form new knowledge. However, two of the three participants who reported the lecture as an instructional strategy also said their lectures were interactive. Participant 3 stated, "I tell students we have about 4 minutes of notes, which will take about 14 minutes when you factor in having to listen to all the stories relating to the novel." Participant 5 stated, "I provide students' classroom notes by lecture. However, lectures are very interactive and are more like classroom discussions." Even though lecture is a form of communication and provides students with content, there is little collaboration with lecture unless teachers have inserted active participation into the lecture time.

#### **Research Question 3**

The third research question explored instructional strategies being implemented in high school English and social studies blended learning classes to help students obtain and use accurate and up-to-date sources to build new knowledge. Two themes that emerged from Research Question 3 are instructional strategies for researching and instructional strategies for synthesis and application of content. The results directly relate to the connectivism theory which involves the learners connecting to specialized nodes or sources of accurate and up-to-date information to build networks (Siemens, 2005, 2006a). Because information is rapidly changing, learners continuously update their networks as needed and rewrites their knowledge (Downes, 2005). Therefore, teachers need to implement instructional strategies that allow the learners to develop a network to evaluate, reflect, and synthesize opinions, concepts, and perspectives so each learner can create new knowledge (Kizito, 2016; MacCallum & Parsons, 2016; Parsons & MacCallum, 2017).

The 10 categories that merged to form the theme, instructional strategies for researching, are displayed in Table 7. Teachers used these instructional strategies to help students learn how to find accurate and up-to-date resources. Participant 5 said, "Students are also required to write an annotated bibliography to show that they have evaluated the sources they choose to use in their research unit." Participant 5 explained that she used modeling and scaffolding to help students learn to use these instructional strategies. Participant 5 first presented to students the CRAPP or SCARAB test and then showed them how to use the test. At the beginning of the year, students were only required to find one source to write an essay. By the beginning of second semester, students had to find enough sources to evaluate and synthesize to support a research question the student developed themselves.

Eight categories merged to form the theme of instructional strategies for synthesis and application of content, Table 7. One of the categories, creation of artifacts, was mentioned by every participant or found on the participant's LMS. Teachers had students create several different types of artifacts. Students needed to synthesize and evaluate the content, perspectives, and opinions to create these artifacts.

# Table 7

Research	h Question 3	8: T/	hemes and	Cat	egories
----------	--------------	-------	-----------	-----	---------

Research question	Themes	Categories/Instructional strategies	
Research Question 3: What	Instructional	CRAAP/CRAP/SCARAB test	
instructional strategies are	strategies for	Primary/Secondary sources	
being implemented in high	researching	Annotated bibliography	
school English and social		Activate prior knowledge	
studies blended learning		Website credibility checklist	
classes to help students obtain		Bias of sources	
and use accurate and up-to-		Power of 3	
date sources to create new		Metacognition	
knowledge?		Modeling	
		Scaffolding	
	Instructional	Small group instruction	
	strategies for	Creation of artifacts	
	synthesis and	Compare and contrast	
	application of	Feedback/Reflection	
	content	Discussion post	
		Metacognition	
		Speeches	
		Modeling	

To accomplish higher-order processes like synthesizing and applying content, students also need a chance to collaborate and share their knowledge to gather more content, perspectives, and opinions. Therefore, the category of small group instructional also fits into the theme of instructional strategies to synthesize and apply content. Teachers would use small group instruction such as debates, Socratic seminars, or lotus blossoms to provide students with more perspectives on a topic to determine the meaning of the content. Small group instruction is one of the eight instructional strategies that emerged to develop the theme of instructional strategies for synthesis and application of content

# **Other Themes**

Two themes in this study were not associated with any research questions: best practices and flipped instructional model. The study's main goal was to determine why students in the blended learning program at the midwestern suburban high school are outperforming the traditional classroom students. Therefore, I needed to examine all themes emerging from the study. The theme, best practices, was not associated with any research question. The categories related to best practices are clear communication on the LMS, instruction on what to do on an online day, high expectations, and differentiation. The theme was also not associated with the connectivism theory. However, the theme emerged from the audit of the teachers' LMS pages.

# **Best Practices**

Most of the categories that emerged to create the theme of best practices were associated with school policy. The study site's associate principal of curriculum, instruction, and assessment explained that blended learning teachers were required to have a welcome page on their LMS. Teachers had to include their contact information, course overview, course requirements, and attendance requirements on the welcome page. The category that developed from this requirement was clear communication on LMS. Another school policy was teachers were required to keep their students in-class the first 2 weeks of class. During this time, teachers demonstrated how to use the technology needed to be successful, how to navigate the LMS pages, and what to do on blended days. The school calls online days blended days. The associate principal added that if a student did not maintain a 70% in the class, the student would have to go to class even on a blended day. A teacher could set a higher standard or require a student to come to class for another purpose if needed. Four out of 10 teachers required students to have an 80% to leave class on a blended day, and one teacher required students to have a 70% and all their work turned in. Three out of four categories in best practice developed from school policy.

The main category not required by the study site that several teachers emphasized was differentiation. Participant 9 said, "I think blended learning is tailored to differentiation because a teacher can use the blended days to ask certain groups of students to come in to either get extra help or to extend their learning." Therefore, on blended days teachers could have required struggling students or students who needed extra help with a specific skill to come in even if they had above 70%. In addition, teachers used blended days to challenge gifted students. Blended learning allows teachers flexibility in their schedule to build time in for differentiation for both struggling and advanced students.

# Flipped Classroom

A second theme not associated with a research question was the flipped classroom method. Six out of 10 participants mentioned using the flipped classroom method of instruction during the interviews. Students analyzed content on blended days before using the content in class. However, the flipped classroom concept does not align with any research questions. Participant 4 said that using the flipped classroom method allowed for student collaboration in class. The flipped classroom pedagogy allowed higher-order thinking skills to occur during class with support from the teacher instead of assigning these activities as homework or as blended day assignments.

# **Evidence of Trustworthiness**

The data collection and analysis methods used in this study define and establish the study's trustworthiness results. I addressed credibility, transferability, dependability, and confirmability of this study to achieve proper trustworthiness. These processes confirmed I properly documented all bias. These trustworthiness processes also ensured the research results are appropriate and consistent, can be confirmed by other researchers, and other school officials can extrapolate the study's findings to their school settings.

## Credibility

Credibility or internal validity confirms the collected data matches the research question, and research results represent reality. I used three processes to ensure credibility: face validity, member check, and triangulation. Using face validity, I ensure the instruments measured what was expected to be measured (Burkholder et al., 2016). To validate the interview protocol, I asked three qualitative research experts to review the interview protocol for alignment with the research questions and thoroughness of the protocol. Three administrators who have expertise in auditing LMSs checked the LMS audit's validity and suggested some changes. After confirming the instruments' validity, I audited Participant 1's LMS and then interviewed Participant 1. I then used a member check to verify that the interview transcription was accurate and captured what the participant intended. A member check allows participants an opportunity to provide feedback about the data. I provided Participant 1 with a copy of the transcript and allowed Participant 1 to make comments on the Google Document. I then met with the participant to go over the transcript to verify any changes. I repeated this process until I interviewed all 10 participants. In this study, I used two sources of data: the LMS audit and interviews. According to Patton (2015), triangulation increases credibility of a study by eliminating the accusation that the study is based on a single method or a single source of data. I also increased this study's credibility by using interview data to check the LMS audit data.

Two other processes I used to ensure credibility in this study were audit trail and reflexibility. The audit trail supports the study's credibility by documenting any methodology process issues and how the data analysis themes developed. This process can help a researcher account for patterns in data that do not easily fit the research questions (Burkholder et al., 2016). In this study, there were no issues that arose during data collection from the LMS audit or interviews. However, themes did develop that were not aligned with any research questions. The audit trail shows that best practices and the flipped classroom themes did not align with any research questions. Another way to

document credibility is to use reflexibility. Reflexivity requires researchers to take field notes or journal their biases about their role in the research process (Burkholder et al., 2016). During the entire process, I journaled to keep track of my perspective, biases, and assumptions. The audit trail and reflexibility helped document data patterns and developed the codes, categories, and themes.

# Transferability

In general terms, transferability refers to a qualitative study's ability to be generalized to other settings. Patton (2015) supported the idea of researchers extrapolating rather than just making generalizations. To extrapolate this study's findings, an individual would go beyond the study's data and findings and consider the study's application. I used thick description data to support transferability. Table 1 (Appendix C) displays some of the thick descriptive data in the form of quotes from participants' interviews, how I coded quotes, and how several quotes developed into a theme. Using thick descriptive data, individuals can evaluate if this study's findings can be transferred to their setting and situation.

#### Dependability

For research to be dependable, there needs to be consistency in the research findings. To demonstrate dependability, I applied an audit trail and triangulation to my study data analysis processes. By keeping an audit trail, I kept my research processes transparent by documenting a description of all the codes, categories, and themes in the study. In addition, triangulation checked for the consistency of data by using two different data collection methods. The results demonstrated that the data was consistent and dependable because the same themes emerged from two qualitative data collection methods.

## Confirmability

Confirmability addresses how other researchers should confirm the research results by analyzing the research data (Burkholder et al., 2016). In this study, I used reflexibility, triangulation, and an audit trail to ensure confirmability. I used reflexibility by journaling field notes during interviews and journaling my perspective or assumptions as I analyzed the data. After reflecting on each participant's specific follow-up questions, I confirmed the questions aligned with the main interview question. There was no bias in the question. For example, one of the main interview questions was what instructional strategies do you use to help students collaborate to learn from one another. As a followup question, I told Participant 6 that I noticed on her LMS calendar students read Catcher in the Rye on a blended day, and then the next day in-class did an activity. Then I asked her what instructional strategies she used during the in-class day. The follow-up question was to provide more information about data I gather from the participant's LMS audit.

In addition to using reflexibility, I used an audit trail and triangulation to ensure confirmability. An audit trail is a detailed record of how data in a qualitative study was collected, how themes in coding were derived, and how decisions were made throughout the research process (Burkholder et al., 2016). The audit trail increased the study's confirmability by keeping a record of the data collection; a record of the development of codes, categories, and themes; and a description of the codes, categories, and themes. Triangulation also supported confirmability because I used multiple forms of data: LMS audits and teacher interviews. Triangulation increased this study's confirmability by checking the consistency generated by collecting data using two data collection methods (Merriam & Tisdell, 2015). The results demonstrated that the data was consistent and confirmed, because the same themes emerged from the two different qualitative data collecting methods.

#### Summary

This study's findings provided instructional strategies used in a successful blended learning program in a midwestern suburban high school. Teachers in this study used several instructional strategies to help students examine nodes and learn from nodes. The most common instructional strategies used to help students collaborate and communicate was small group instruction such as jigsaw and Socratic seminar. The final research question addressed instructional strategies to help students find accurate, up-todate resources and instructional strategies to use multiple sources to build new knowledge. Teachers used 10 different instructional strategies to help students find accurate, up-to-date resources. Students needed to synthesize and evaluate others' content, perspectives, and opinions to build new knowledge. Therefore, teachers used instructional strategies involving the creation of artifacts such as a mind map. Scaffolding and modeling were two instructional strategies used by most teachers to improve students' skills throughout the year. Two other themes developed from the research that was not related to a research question: best practices and the flipped instructional model. These two themes repeatedly emerged from data. Using the flipped classroom method, students first analyzed a node or multiple nodes during an online day. Then the class

collaborated about the nodes and further developed the ideas during class. Finally, an individual or a group of students created an artifact to synthesize all the nodes, concepts, and opinions either in-class or during an online day.

Chapter 5 includes an interpretation of this study and how it relates to the current research on blended learning and the connectivism theory. I will also discuss how this study's findings contribute to the current research and the influence the findings could have on the way schools start or improve a blended learning program. In addition, I will discuss the limitations of this study and suggest further research on blended learning.

Chapter 5: Discussion, Conclusions, and Recommendations

Students enrolled in blended learning classes in a midwestern suburban high school are outperforming students in traditional face-to-face classes on standardized tests, yet there was little information known about the instructional strategies used in these classes. The purpose of this qualitative instrumental case study was to explore what instructional strategies were being implemented to foster student achievement in a successful high school English and social studies blended learning program. Four themes emerged related to the research questions: instructional strategies used to analyze nodes, instructional strategies for researching sources, instructional strategies for communication and collaboration to learn content, and instructional strategies for synthesis and application of content. Two additional themes emerged unrelated to the research questions: best practices and the flipped instructional model.

#### **Interpretation of the Findings**

Four themes developed from this study related to the three research questions. These four themes are supported by the connectivism theory and literature review. Two other themes developed from the research: best practices and the flipped instructional model. The flipped instructional model is supported by the connectivism theory and literature review. The blended learning literature review supports the best practices theme.

Several categories overlapped into multiple themes because teachers used some of the instructional strategies for multiple reasons. For example, teachers mentioned using modeling to support four out of five of the themes. Teachers used modeling to demonstrate to the students how to connect to nodes and analyze them. Teachers also used modeling to demonstrate how to research using different databases. Modeling was also connected to two other themes: (a) synthesizing and applying content to build knowledge and (b) communication and collaboration. Participant 3 explained how he modeled a good post and response, so students knew online discussions' expectations. I placed categories into themes according to how teachers used the categories. The overlap of the categories occurred because instructional strategies have multiple uses.

# **Instructional Strategies for Nodes**

The instructional strategies for nodes theme emerged from instructional strategies teachers used to help students interact with sources. Learners need to connect to specialized nodes or different types of resources (Siemens, 2005, 2006a). Teachers also need to actively engage learners with resources to facilitate their learning (Siemens, 2011). Participants in this study used instructional strategies like answering guided questions, outlining, and annotating to guide students' interactions with videos, texts, articles, and online resources to determine the most relevant material. Videos, text, articles, and online resources were specialized nodes used in the courses as content sources. Teachers assisted learners in making connections and creating networks (Siemens, 2011). Another instructional strategy used in this study was an online discussion post to interact with sources by posting reactions or questions to sources and then providing feedback or reflections regarding other students' posts. In these discussion posts, teachers helped students connect with sources and create networks. Online activities need to be engaging and interactive, provide feedback, and complement face-to-

face activities (Cundell & Sheepy, 2018; Keogh et al., 2017). The online discussion post in this study did promote interactions among students, and students provided each other feedback on their posts. Northey et al. (2015) found students in blended learning are more engaged in asynchronous activities, which positively correlates to an increase in students' final course grade. Even though there is no direct correlation between students' achievement in this study and their online interaction, this could be one reason blended learning students at the research study site are outperforming students in the traditional classroom on the ACT, SAT, and PSAT.

#### **Instructional Strategies for Researching**

Instructional strategies for researching theme developed from instructional strategies that teachers used to help students find resources. In this study, teachers used scaffolding and modeling to help students to find their resources. As part of the scaffolding process, freshmen teachers provided students with most of the resources. Then students learned to analyze sources for bias. Each sequential year in English classes, teachers require students to do more research and use more research databases. Finally, during their senior year, they have to write a complete research paper independently. According to Siemens (2005), knowing where to find information is just as critical or even more critical than building knowledge. O'Brien et al. (2017) found that teachers need to provide students with opportunities to search for sources using a student-centered pedagogy with scaffolding to help students overcome their lack of self-regulatory skills. Teachers scaffolded the research process by gradually adding more requirements each year, so students learned to build and navigate new learning networks.

## Instructional Strategies to Help Students Communicate and Collaborate

In this study, nine out of 10 teachers used small group instruction to promote students' interaction with resources to build new knowledge. According to Alzain (2019), a connectivism learning environment should be collaborative to assist students in making connections and building networks. In this study, teachers used several small group instructional strategies to promote collaboration and communication. Teachers stressed in the interviews that they used small group instruction during the majority of the time during in-class days. Teachers incorporate several small-group instructional strategies: Socratic seminar, jigsaw, debate, think-share-pair, literature circles, fishbowl, circle the stage, lotus blossom, heads together, and assigning roles to small group members.

Learning involves networks at three different levels: neural, conceptual, and external. In the neural network, nodes are neurons in the human brain (Siemens, 2006a; Siemens & Tittenberger, 2009). At the conceptual level, networks involve key concepts within a discipline (Siemens, 2011). A node in the external network is a person or another source of information (Siemens, 2011). Therefore, it is essential learners connect with others to gain information, perspectives, and opinions to create new knowledge. The connectivism learning environment should be collaborative to assist students in making connections and networks (Alzain, 2019; Barnard-Ashton et al., 2017). Teachers used small group instructional strategies to help students collaborate and communicate to analyze nodes, perspectives, and opinions to build higher-order thinking skills and new knowledge. In a blended learning class, students have to collaborate and communicate both asynchronously and synchronously. Online discussions are one way to promote asynchronous collaboration and communication. Online discussions enhance student learning by creating a sense of community and increasing critical learning skills (Bowyer & Chambers, 2017; Nortvig et al., 2018). In this study, teachers used asynchronous online discussions to extend in-class discussions, analyze nodes, and provide students with feedback. Even though there is no direct correlation, students' participation in classroom discussions in this study could account for part of their higher academic success on the ACT, SAT, and PSAT. In synchronous instruction, teachers used several different types of small group strategies that allowed students to interact and communicate. Banditvilai (2016) said students liked the flexibility of blended learning but still preferred social interactions in a traditional face-to-face class. Therefore, teachers need to design collaborative activities into their blended learning curriculum.

#### Instructional Strategies for Synthesis and Application of Content

Instructional strategies for synthesis and application of content theme emerged from instructional strategies teachers used to help students synthesize and apply content, perspectives, and opinions to build knowledge. Learners evaluate and synthesize information gathered through networks (Siemens, 2011). Learners then create and share artifacts to make sense of the information (Siemens, 2011). In this study, teachers used several instructional strategies to synthesize and apply the content, such as metacognition, modeling, comparing and contrasting, small group instruction, speech, and discussion posts. Teachers used small group instruction to help students collaborate, synthesize and apply the content, as well as share perspectives and opinions. Participant 2 said:

Students read a given section of the psychology book, outline it, and wrote down a personal example during an online day. Then they shared their examples the next day. It is all about applying it to their lives and their experiences. The more connections they make, the better they will understand the material.

Students worked in groups to synthesize gathered information, decide if they needed to gather more information, and create their artifact. Then groups shared their artifacts and provided each other feedback regarding how to improve.

# **Best Practices**

The best practices theme was not related to a research question or the connectivism theory. However, the best practices mentioned by teachers in this study are supported by prior research. The study site had policies set-up to assure all the blended learning teachers had clear communications on the first page of the LMS. Teachers included their contact information, a course overview, course requirements, and attendance requirements. According to the study site's associate principal, teachers had to organize each unit on the LMS by theme or product output. If the teacher organized the unit by theme, each unit's sequential subpage included smaller topics covered throughout the unit. If the teacher organized the unit by product output, each unit has three subpages: one page for notes and resources, one page for assignments, and one page for assignments. Teachers in this study also used the calendar to organize information by linking the assignments to the calendar. The ease of using the LMS in the blended

learning environment is one of the most significant factors related to student satisfaction (Blau et al., 2018; Hubackova & Semradova, 2016; Kintu & Zhu, 2016; Kintu et al., 2017; Krasnova & Vanushin, 2016; Lin et al., 2016; Tamim, 2018). The easier students could navigate the LMS system and find course material, the more satisfied they were with the blended course. Course satisfaction was not a variable measured in this study. However, students could easily navigate the LMS, which could be one reason students in blended learning are outperforming traditional classroom students.

The study site also required every blended learning classes to have traditional face-to-face meetings for the first 2 weeks of school to teach students skills they would use during online days. Participant 4 explained that freshmen students were kept even longer in-class to help them transition too high. In three previous studies, researchers found that teachers could improve communication by providing orientation in the first week of class (Owston, 2018; Tamim, 2018; Wichadee, 2019). The orientation could help students learn to navigate the system, learn how to submit assignments, and learn about the course's organization. At the study site during the first 2 weeks of class, teachers provided an orientation to blended learning students. During the orientation, teachers showed students how to navigate the LMS, contact the teacher during an online day, read feedback provided by the teacher, complete an online discussion post, turn online assignments in, use specialized software, and manage their time. Participant 2 stated, "during the second week of class, we have fake online days where students pretend to have an online day even though they are actually in class." This allowed students to practice the skills needed for online days with the teacher still present in class. Teachers

at this study site incorporated orientation at the beginning of the year, as previous research suggested, to improve communication and students' ability to navigate the LMS.

According to the associate principal, the study site's policy requires any student with a grade below 70% to stay in class during online days. Boelens et al. (2017) discovered blended learning courses allowed for student differentiation. The study site policy helped teachers differentiate by having students who were struggling stay in class for additional support. This allowed teachers to work one-on-one or in small groups with students on skills. Bowyer and Chambers (2017) showed that blended learning teachers successfully helped struggling students by providing them extra support when they came to class during online days. Some of the study site teachers also made stricter policies or changed the policy to provide additional differentiation. Participant 6 stated, "I sometimes require students who scored below 75% on a formative quiz to come to class during an online day so they can get extra help." The school's attendance policy allowed teachers an opportunity to assist struggling students one-on-one or in small groups.

Teachers also used online days to differentiate and extend learning for advanced students. Participant 9 held workshops during online days for high-level students so he could challenge students by applying the content and skills to more challenging applications. This was especially useful for courses that did not have honors level sections. Students in these classes had a wide arrange of skill abilities. Teachers can use online days to meet with different groups of students to challenge them without overwhelming them.

# **Flipped Classroom**

The flipped classroom theme was not related to a research question. However, it is supported by the connectivism theory. The connectivism theory is a learning theory for the digital age (Siemens, 2005). Blended learning courses are one method of incorporating technology into the classroom. The connectivism theory supports blended learning by explaining how learners use a computer-supported collaborative environment to learn autonomously, make connections, and share knowledge with other learners (Vitoulis, 2017). Six out of 10 teachers in this study reported using a flipped approach in their blended learning class. Students independently read and analyzed sources outside of class. Sometimes students watched videos on YouTube or EdPuzzle and took notes outside of class. Then students discussed the content or created artifacts related to the sources studied outside of class during in-class days. According to Fabregat-Sanjuan et al. (2017), students in flipped blended learning classes found video clips helped them better understand the course content. Students liked the ability to rewatch the videos multiple times (Krasnova & Vanushin, 2016). Students reported they were better prepared for laboratory activities and problem-solving in class when video lessons could be rewatched before class (Ask et al., 2017; Nortvig et al., 2018). Students at the study site also got the advantage of rewatching the videos multiple times and then interacting in student-centered instruction in-class to build knowledge.

### **Limitations of the Study**

Institutions have increased the blended learning course offerings due to the availability of technology and the focus on personalized learning (Adekola et al., 2017;

Ask et al., 2017; Aurangzeb, 2018; Cieminski & Andrews, 2018; Cundell & Sheepy, 2018). The increase of blended learning courses has brought benefits and challenges to students and institutions. However, student achievement in blended learning programs varies in effectiveness (Boda & Weiser, 2018; Luna & Winters, 2017; Powers et al., 2016). Even though this study added to the existing body of research by providing instructional strategies, a limitation of the research was the use of only one study site and only two academic departments. Further research could explore additional study sites from different regions of the United States or different academic departments. This would allow researchers to determine if the instructional strategies varied from different study sites or academic departments.

I assumed the 2017 program evaluation stating the blended learning students outperform the traditional classroom students was still valid during my study. Using this assumption, I conducted a qualitative methodology to explore what instructional strategies were being implemented to foster student achievement in a successful high school English and social studies blended learning program. A limited amount of mixedmethod research has been conducted to explore the flipped method strategy in a blended learning environment (Cabi, 2018). Further research could examine a mixed-method approach comparing student achievement in blended learning classes using a specific instructional strategy compared to a control. Using the mixed method would show a relationship between student achievement and the instructional strategy.

### Recommendations

Institutions have increased the blended learning course offerings due to the availability of technology and the focus on personalized learning (Adekola et al., 2017; Ask et al., 2017; Aurangzeb, 2018; Cieminski & Andrews, 2018; Cundell & Sheepy, 2018). The increase of blended learning courses has brought benefits and challenges to students and institutions. However, prior research has shown that student achievement in blended learning programs varies in effectiveness (Boda & Weiser, 2018; Luna & Winters, 2017; Powers et al., 2016). Even though this study added to the existing body of research by providing instructional strategies, a limitation of the research was that it examined one study site and only two academic departments. Further research could explore additional study sites from different regions of the United States or different academic departments. This would allow researchers to determine if the instructional strategies varied from different study sites or academic departments.

During my study, I assumed that the 2017 program evaluation stating the blended learning students outperform students in the traditional classroom was still valid, and the program had either improved or stayed the same. Using this assumption, I conducted a qualitative methodology to explore what instructional strategies were being implemented to foster student achievement in a successful high school English and social studies blended learning program. A limited amount of mixed-method research has been conducted to explore the flipped method strategy in a blended learning environment (Cabi, 2018). Further research could examine a mixed-method approach comparing student achievement in blended learning classes with a specific instructional strategy implemented compared to blended learning classes without the same instructional strategy. Using the mixed method would allow the research to show a relationship between student achievement and the instructional strategy.

### Implications

A positive outcome of social change from this study would be for individual teachers and schools to examine their blended learning classes to determine if they could adopt one or two outcomes of this study to improve their program. Individual blended learning teachers can examine the instructional strategies teachers used in this study to determine if they could enhance their blended learning classes. Schools or districts can audit their blended learning program and compare it to this study's outcomes and determine if they could implement changes to improve their program. Finally, both teachers, schools, and districts can examine the implications this study could have on their current remote or hybrid programs.

# **Individual Teacher Implications**

In this study, individual teachers noted instructional strategies they used to help students connect, analyze, and synthesize sources to build new knowledge. Most importantly, teachers stressed the importance of using small group instructional strategies during in-class days. Teachers should resist the tendency to lecture and instead facilitate the learning (Siemens, 2011; Sulaiman, 2018). This study's implication for blended learning teachers is to implement student-centered instructional methods. Teachers in this study also stressed the importance of modeling and scaffolding instruction. When a skill is first introduced to students, teacher should break the steps into small parts and demonstrate how to complete the skill.

Another implication of this study for an individual teacher is the use of the flipped instructional method. Six out of 10 of teachers in this study used a flipped-classroom approach. In the flipped classroom method, students read and analyzed text or watched videos to become familiar with content during an online day first. Then in-class, students actively participated in debates, discussions, jigsaw activities, fishbowl discussions, and Socratic seminar. Three additional teachers stated that after experiencing remote learning and learning how to create videos, they wanted to try the flipped classroom method when returning to a regular school environment. With the increase of remotely or hybrid teaching due to the Coronavirus, other teachers may also want to consider trying a flipped classroom method during remote or hybrid learning. Students watch videos as homework; then, when attending class either online or at school, they would participate in the application, analysis, synthesis, and evaluation of student-centered classroom activities (Sirakaya & Ozdemir, 2018). After experiencing remote or hybrid learning, the flipped classroom method could be an easy way for teachers to switch from the traditional classroom to a more student-centered classroom after the Coronavirus 2019 is over.

#### **School or District Implications**

A positive outcome of social change from this study would be for schools or districts with blended learning programs that needed improvement to implement a portion of this study's results. In addition, other schools or districts planning on implementing a new blended learning program can use the study findings to help set-up their new program. Several categories in the best practices theme resulted from the school's administration requirements. Teachers were required to have clear communication on the first LMS page, including the overview of the course, teacher contact information, classroom expectations, and attendance policy. Teachers also had to organize classroom material on the LMS pages by theme or product output, use the LMS calendar, clearly post in-class and online days, and post assignments. Teachers should organize their LMS to provide clear communication, so students know all the information to be successful in the class.

A clear attendance policy could also help student achievement. Teachers were required to keep students in-class for the first two weeks of school. During this time, teachers provided an orientation to the class. Finally, the school also implemented a policy that if a student had below 70%, they still had to report to the teacher's classroom during an online day. Schools and districts should consider implementing some of these policies into their blended learning programs. These policies may help students stay organized and motivated to learn. According to Participant 1, students strive to meet the grade set for online days because they want to be out of class. These best practice requirements will provide consistency among all the blended learning classes offered in the school or the district.

Schools or districts with blended learning programs may want to audit the instructional strategies teachers are using in the classroom and compare it to this study's results. If teachers do not use student-centered instructional strategies, the school should consider professional development for teachers. Teachers in this study and previous

research demonstrated the importance of student-centered activities to synthesize and apply content.

Schools currently in remote or hybrid learning may also want to apply this study's results to improve student achievement. Three of the teachers who did not use the flipped classroom method before being shut down for the Coronavirus 2019 now plan on using the flipped classroom method. Teachers could use the flipped classroom method during remote and hybrid learning. Teachers provided students with a video to watch or a reading to complete outside of class. Then during class, teachers facilitated studentcentered activities. Teachers may also need professional development on how to conduct student-centered activities over Zoom or Google Meets. Another implication from this study that supports hybrid or remote learning is clear communication on the LMS page. Teachers need to have a welcome page for students and parents with contact information and pertinent information about the course. There needs to be a designated spot where students and parents know they can find homework information and a classroom schedule. If the school sets a policy that all teachers have this information in the same location, all parents and students will know where to find the information. These policies allow clear communication when the teacher is not available to talk to the students.

#### Conclusion

The purpose of this qualitative instrumental case study was to explore what instructional strategies were implemented to foster student achievement in a successful high school English and social studies blended learning program. A positive social outcome from this study would be for an individual blended learning teacher to implement some of the study's results. In this study, blended learning teachers used instructional strategies to help students connect to and analyze several sources of information, including written text, videos, online text, and people. Teachers also used several instructional strategies such as annotated bibliographies, scaffolding, modeling, and CRAP tests to help students learn to find their own accurate, reliable, and up-to-date sources. The majority of teachers in this study had students read and analyze these information sources first during online days. During in-class face-to-face days, blended learning teachers used instructional strategies to help students communicate and collaborate in small groups and synthesize and apply content by creating an artifact. The majority of teachers in this study implemented a flipped classroom method. Teachers stressed the importance of small group instruction, scaffolded instruction, and modeling skills. Finally, teachers emphasized that students need to work in small groups to synthesize and apply the content, opinions, and perspectives of others to build new knowledge.

An institution developing a blended learning program can promote student achievement by implementing clear communication policies on teacher's LMS and a grading policy for attendance on online days. Every teacher in this study set-up their first page of their LMS in a similar format. The study site set clear communication requirements for the first page of the teachers' LMSs, organization of the LMS pages, use of the calendar, and posted assignments. In addition, the study site developed a grading policy that if students had below a 70%, students had to come to class during an online day. This policy allowed teachers time to differentiate and individually help students on skills they were struggling with during online days. This policy helped raise student achievement. A positive social change would be for a teacher or a school to implement one or two of this study's outcomes to foster student achievement.

### References

- Adams, A. E. M., Randall, S., & Traustadóttir, T. (2015). A tale of two sections: An experiment to compare the effectiveness of a hybrid versus a traditional lecture format in introductory microbiology. *CBE—Life Sciences Education*, 14(1), 1–8. http://dx.doi.org/10.1187/cbe.14-08-0118
- Adekola, J., Dale, V. H. M., & Gardiner, K. (2017). Development of an institutional to guide transitions into enhanced blended learning in higher education. *Research in Learning Technology*, 25. http://dx.doi.org/10.25304/rlt.v25.1973
- Ahn, B., & Bir, D. D. (2018). Student interactions with online videos in a large hybrid mechanics of materials course. *Advances in Engineering Education*, 6(3). https://rebrand.ly/uw5s32y
- Akgündüz, D., & Akınoğlu, O. (2017). The impact of blended learning and social mediasupported learning on the academic success and motivation of the students in science education. *Education & Science*, 42(191), 69–90. http://dx.doi.org/10.15390/EB.2017.6444
- AlDahdouh, A. A. (2018). Jumping from one resource to another: How do students navigate learning networks? *International Journal of Educational Technology in Higher Education*, 15(1), 1–17. https://doi.org/10.1186/s41239-018-0126-x

Alnoori, B. S. M., & Obaid, S. A. (2017). The effectiveness of 50-50 blended learning method on teaching reading skills in ESL classroom. *International Journal of Language Academy*, 5(8), 288–303. http://dx.doi.org/10.18033/ijla.3805

Alzain, H. (2019). The role of social networks in supporting collaborative e-learning

based on connectivism theory among students of PNU. *Turkish Online Journal of Distance Education (TOJDE)*, 20(2), 46–63. http://dx.doi.org/10.17718/tojde.557736

- Amankwaa, L. (2016). Creating protocols for trustworthiness in qualitative research. *Journal of Cultural Diversity*, 23(3), 121-127.
- Anders, A. (2015). Theories and applications of massive online open courses (MOOCs):
  The case for hybrid design. *International Review of Research in Open and Distributed Learning*, *16*(6), 39–61. http://dx.doi.org/10.19173/irrodl.v16i6.2185
- Asarta, C. J., & Schmidt, J. R. (2017). Comparing student performance in blended and traditional courses: Does prior academic achievement matter? *The Internet and Higher Education*, 32, 29–38. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.iheduc.2016.08.002
- Ask, A. S., Roed, M., Mona, L. O., & Aarek, I. (2017). Blended education in food and health (home economics): Do we need campus? *Journal of the International Society for Teacher Education*, 21(1), 24–32. https://rebrand.ly/a5rrzfr
- Aten, J. D., & Denney, R. M. (2018). Qualitative research in psychology. In Salem Press Encyclopedia of Health.
- Aurangzeb, W. (2018). Blended learning classroom environment at university level: A panoramic view of students' perceptions. NUML Journal of Critical Inquiry, 16(1), 96–113. https://rebrand.ly/4eje32r
- Balentyne, P., & Varga, M. A. (2016). The effects of self-paced blended learning of mathematics. *Journal of Computers in Mathematics and Science Teaching*, 35(3), 201–223.

- Banditvilai, C. (2016). Enhancing students' language skills through blended learning. *Electronic Journal of E-Learning*, 14(3), 220–229. https://rebrand.ly/twavley
- Banister, S., & Reinhart, R. V. (2015). Examining digital innovation in k-12 schools:
  Variances related to identified school typologies. *International Journal of Technology in Teaching and Learning*, 11(2), 104–114. https://rebrand.ly/kete8kh
- Bano, M., Zowghi, D., Kearney, M., Schuck, S., & Aubusson, P. (2018). Mobile learning for science and mathematics school education: A systematic review of empirical evidence. *Computers & Education*, 121, 30–58. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2018.02.006
- Barnard-Ashton, P., Rothberg, A., & McInerney, P. (2017). The integration of blended learning into an occupational therapy curriculum: A qualitative reflection. *BMC Medical Education*, *17*(1), 135. http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s12909-017-0977-1
- Binyamin, S., Rutter, M., & Smith, S. (2017). The students' acceptance of learning management systems in Saudi Arabia: A case study of King Abdulaziz University (pp. 9324–9333). Presented at the International Technology, Education and Development Conference, Valencia, Spain.

http://dx.doi.org/10.21125/inted.2017.2205

Blau, G., Jarrell, S., McCloskey, M., Williams, W., Kerzner, A., & Ford, T. (2018). Further exploring differences in business undergraduate perceived outcomes by preferred classroom learning environment. *Journal of Education and Learning*, 7(5), 20–30. https://doi.org/10.5539/jel.v7n5p20

- Boda, P., & Weiser, G. (2018). Using pogils and blended learning to challenge preconceptions of student ability in introductory chemistry. *Journal of College Science Teaching*, 48(1), 60–67. https://rebrand.ly/uf25et7
- Boelens, R., De Wever, B., & Voet, M. (2017). Four key challenges to the design of blended learning: A systematic literature review. *Educational Research Review*, 22, 1–18. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.edurev.2017.06.001
- Boelens, R., Voet, M., & De Wever, B. (2018). The design of blended learning in response to student diversity in higher education: Instructors' views and use of differentiated instruction in blended learning. *Computers & Education*, 120, 197–212. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2018.02.009
- Bowyer, J., & Chambers, L. (2017). Evaluating blended learning: Bringing the elements together. *Research Matters: A Cambridge Assessment publication*, 23, 17-26. https://rebrand.ly/russi
- Bozkurt, A., Honeychurch, S., Caines, A., Bali, M., Koutropoulos, A., & Cormier, D. (2016). Community tracking in a cMOOC and Nomadic learner behavior identification on a Connectivist rhizomatic learning network. *The Turkish Online Journal of Distance Education*, 17(4), 4-30. http://dx.doi.org/10.17718/tojde.09231

Bruner, J. (1990). Acts of Meaning. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press.

Buck, G. A., Cook, K., & Carter, I. W. (2016). Attempting to make place-based pedagogy on environmental sustainability integral to teaching and learning in

middle school: An instrumental case study. *Electronic Journal of Science Education*, 20(2), 32–47. https://ejrsme.icrsme.com/article/view/15540

- Buran, A., & Evseeva, A. (2015). Prospects of blended learning implementation at technical university. *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 206, 177–182. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.10.049
- Burkholder, G., Cox, K., & Crawford, L. (2016). *The Scholar-Practitioner's Guide to Research Design*. Baltimore, MD: Laureate Publishing.
- Buzzetto-More, N. (2015). Student attitudes towards the integration of YouTube in online, hybrid, and web-assisted courses: An examination of the impact of course modality on perception. *Journal of Online Learning and Teaching*, *11*(1), 55–73. https://rebrand.ly/qg5wsf5
- Cabi, E. (2018). The impact of the flipped classroom model in students' academic achievement, *International Journal*, 19(3), 202-221. http://dx.doi.org/10.19173/irrodl.v19i3.3482
- Cakir, H., & Bichelmeyer, B. A. (2016). Effects of teacher professional characteristics on student achievement: An investigation in blended learning environment with standards-based curriculum. *Interactive Learning Environments*, 24(1), 20–32. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/10494820.2013.817437
- Campbell, D. T., & Stanley, J. C. (2015). *Experimental and quasi-experimental designs* for research. Boston, MA: Ravenio Books.

Cavanaugh, J. K., & Jacquemin, S. J. (2015). A large sample comparison of grade-based student learning outcomes in online vs. face-to-face courses. *Online Learning*, 19(2), 25. http://dx.doi.org/10.24059/olj.v19i2.454

Challob, A. I., Bakar, N. A., & Latif, H. (2016). Collaborative blended learning writing environment: Effects on EFL students' writing apprehension and writing performance. *English Language Teaching*, 9(6), 229–241. http://dx.doi.org/10.5539/elt.v9n6p229

- Chan, W. T. Y., & Leung, C. H. (2016). The use of social media for blended learning in tertiary education. Universal Journal of Educational Research, 4(4), 771–778. http://dx.doi.org/10.13189/ujer.2016.040414
- Cheng, G., & Chau, J. (2016). Exploring the relationships between learning styles, online participation, learning achievement and course satisfaction: An empirical study of a blended learning course. *British Journal of Educational Technology*, 47(2), 257–278. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/bjet.12243
- Cheng, I. N. Y., Chan, J. K. Y., Kong, S. S. Y., & Leung, K. M. Y. (2016). Effectiveness and obstacle of using Facebook as a tool to facilitate student-centred learning in higher education. *Asia-Pacific Forum on Science Learning & Teaching*, 17(2), 1– 14.
- Chingos, M. M., Griffiths, R. J., Mulhern, C., & Spies, R. R. (2017). Interactive online learning on campus: Comparing students' outcomes in hybrid and traditional courses in the university system of Maryland. *Journal of Higher Education*, 88(2), 210–233. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/00221546.2016.1244409

- Christensen, C. M., Horn, M. B., & Staker, H. (2013). Is k-12 blended learning disruptive? An introduction to the theory of hybrids. *Clayton Christensen Institute for Disruptive Innovation*. https://rebrand.ly/0ej3z9o
- Cieminski, A., & Andrews, D. (2018). The perfect mix: With blended professional learning, learners choose time, place, path, and pace. *Learning Professional*, 39(1), 50–55.
- Cimen, A., & Yilmaz, M. B. (2017). How should we blend? The impact of blending social networks on high school students' achievement and social networking behaviors. *Egitim ve Bilim-Education and Science*, 42(191), 91–107. http://dx.doi.org/10.15390/EB.2017.7190
- Clapp, A. (2017). An e-learning team's life on and offline: A collaborative selfethnography in postgraduate education development. *Electronic Journal of E-Learning*, 15(1), 33–45. https://rebrand.ly/lvd97uf
- Cleary, Y., Slattery, D., & Marcus-Quinn, A. (2018). Parallel online, on-campus, and blended programme delivery: Challenges and strategies. *International Journal on E-Learning*, 17(4), 551–568. https://rebrand.ly/j54fqd0
- Costley, J., & Lange, C. (2016). The effects of instructor control of online learning environments on satisfaction and perceived learning. *The Electronic Journal of E-Learning*, 14(3), 169–180. https://rebrand.ly/9nvflgc
- Craciun, D., & Bunoiu, M. (2015). Why blended learning models in Romanian science education? *ELearning & Software for Education*, (3), 460–468. http://dx.doi.org/10.12753/2066-026X-15-251

- Creswell, J. W., & Clark, V. L. P. (2017). *Designing and Collecting Mixed Method Research* (3rd ed.). Los Angeles, CA: Sage Publications.
- Creswell, J. W., & Creswell, J. D. (2017). *Research design: Qualitative, quantitative, and mixed methods approaches*. Los Angeles, CA: Sage publications.
- Creswell, J. W., & Poth, C. N. (2018). *Qualitative inquiry & research design: Choosing among five approaches.* Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage publications.
- Crompton, H., Olszewski, B., & Bielefeldt, T. (2016). The mobile learning training needs of educators in technology-enabled environments. *Professional Development in Education*, 42(3), 482–501. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/19415257.2014.1001033
- Cundell, A., & Sheepy, E. (2018). Student perceptions of the most effective and engaging online learning activities in a blended graduate seminar. *Online Learning*, 22(3), 87–102. http://dx.doi.org/10.24059/olj.v22i3.1467
- Dey, P., & Bandyopadhyay, S. (2019). Blended learning to improve quality of primary education among underprivileged school children in India. *Education and Information Technologies; New York*, 24(3), 1995–2016. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10639-018-9832-1
- Diep, A. N., Zhu, C., Struyven, K., & Blieck, Y. (2017). Who or what contributes to student satisfaction in different blended learning modalities? *British Journal of Educational Technology*, 48(2), 473–489. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/bjet.12431
- Donaldson, L., Matthews, A., Walsh, A., Brugha, R., Manda-Taylor, L., Mwapasa, V., & Byrne, E. (2017). Collaborative tools to enhance engagement in a blended
learning master's programme. *AISHE-J: The All Ireland Journal of Teaching & Learning in Higher Education*, *9*(1), 2921–29220. https://rebrand.ly/6b6n5si

Downes, S. (2005). An Introduction to connective knowledge. https://rebrand.ly/je0bn

- Downes, S. (2008). Places to go: Connectivism & connective knowledge. *Innovate: Journal of Online Education*, 5(1), 6. https://rebrand.ly/9nsmb
- Downes, S. (2010). New technology supporting informal learning. *Journal of Emerging Technologies in Web Intelligence*, 2(1), 27-33. https://rebrand.ly/4ywoj
- Downes, S. (2012). Connectivism and Connective Knowledge. Essays on meaning and learning networks. https://rebrand.ly/nqfk2
- Dubosson, M., & Emad, S. (2015). The forum community, the connectivist element of an xMOOC. *Universal Journal of Educational Research*, *3*(10), 680–690. http://dx.doi.org/10.13189/ujer.2015.031004
- Ellis, R. A., Pardo, A., & Han, F. (2016). Quality in blended learning environments– Significant differences in how students approach learning collaborations. *Computers & Education*, 102, 90-102. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.compedu.2016.07.006
- Elmer, S. J., Carter, K. R., Armga, A. J., & Carter, J. R. (2016). Blended learning within an undergraduate exercise physiology laboratory. *Advances in Physiology Education*, 40(1), 64–69. http://dx.doi.org/10.1152/advan.00144.2015
- Evans, N. (2015). A cross-sectional descriptive study of graduate students' perceptions of learning effectiveness in face-to-face and online courses. Academy of Business Research Journal, (1), 104–118.

- Fabbian, C., Carney, E. Z., & Grgurovic, M. (2017). Lessons learned: Design and implementation of Italian blended language courses. *Italica*, (2), 314.
- Fabregat-Sanjuan, A., Pamies-Vila, R., Ferrando Piera, F., & De la Flor Lopez, S. (2017).
  Laboratory 3.0: Manufacturing technologies laboratory virtualization with a student-centered methodology. *Journal of Technology and Science Education*, 7(2), 184–202. http://dx.doi.org/10.3926/jotse.249
- Fidalgo-Blanco, A., Sein-Echaluce, M., & Garcia-Penalvo, F. (2016). From massive access to cooperation: Lessons learned and proven results of a hybrid xMOOC/cMOOC pedagogical approach to MOOCs. *International Journal of Educational Technology in Higher Education*, 13(1), 1–13. http://dx.doi.org/10.1186/s41239-016-0024-z
- Fish, L. A., & Snodgrass, C. R. (2015). Business student perceptions of online versus face-to-face education: Student characteristics. *Business Education Innovation Journal*, 7(2), 83–96. http://www.beijournal.com/images/V7N2\_final.pdf
- Futch, L. S., deNoyelles, A., Thompson, K., & Howard, W. (2016). "Comfort" as a critical success factor in blended learning courses. *Online Learning*, 20(3), 140– 158. http://dx.doi.org/10.24059/olj.v20i3.978
- Gaines, C. B. (2021). Middle school instructional practices: What works? In Gaines, C.
  B., & Hutson, K. M. (Eds.), *Promoting Positive Learning Experiences in Middle School Education* (pp. 1-24). IGI Global. http://doi10.4018/978-1-7998-7057-9.ch001

Gambari, A. I., Shittu, A. T., Ogunlade, O. O., & Osunlade, O. R. (2017). Effectiveness of blended learning and elearning modes of instruction on the performance of undergraduates in Kwara State, Nigeria. *Malaysian Online Journal of Educational Sciences*, 5(1), 25–36. https://rebrand.ly/pnsu7xm

Garcia, E., Elbeltagi, I., Brown, M., & Dungay, K. (2015). The implications of a connectivist learning blog model and the changing role of teaching and learning. *British Journal of Educational Technology*, *46*(4), 877–894. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/bjet.12184

- Gomba, C. (2017). Post-colonial theory in Zimbabwe's education system: Headmasters' views. International Journal of Research Studies in Education, 7(1). http://dx.doi.org/10.5861/ijrse.2017.1692
- Gonzalez-Gomez, D., Su Jeong, J., Airado Rodriguez, D., & Canada-Canada, F. (2016).
  Performance and perception in the flipped learning model: An initial approach to evaluate the effectiveness of a new teaching methodology in a general science classroom. *Journal of Science Education and Technology*, 25(3), 450–459. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10956-016-9605-9
- Graham, L., & Fredenberg, V. (2015). Impact of an open online course on the connectivist behaviours of Alaska teachers. *Australasian Journal of Educational Technology*, 31(2), 140–149. http://dx.doi.org/10.14742/ajet.1476
- Greene, K., & Hale, W. (2017). The state of 21st century learning in the k-12 world of the united states: Online and blended learning opportunities for American

elementary and secondary students. *Journal of Educational Multimedia and Hypermedia*, 26(2), 131–159.

- Guerrero, J. G., Arabia, S., Taala, W., Arabia, S., Cordero, R. P., & Arabia, S. (2019).
  Combining jigsaw classroom pedagogy to team-based learning (TBL)- technology and e-Blackboard in nursing education: Attaching innovation pieces to the puzzle.
  Open Access Library Journal, 6(03),1. http://dx.doi.org/10.4236/oalib.1105269
- Hall, S., & Villareal, D. (2015). The hybrid advantage: Graduate student perspectives of hybrid education courses. *International Journal of Teaching and Learning in Higher Education*, 27(1), 69–80.
- Hanover Research. (2017). Blended learning program impact analysis: Prepared for Study Site.
- Haraga, G., Raduica, F. F., & Simion, I. (2019). B-Learning, the best way to teach ecodesign. *ELearning & Software for Education*, 2, 237–244. https://doi.org/10.12753/2066-026X-19-103
- Harahap, F., Nasution, N. E. A., & Manurung, B. (2019). The effect of blended learning on student's learning achievement and science process skills in plant tissue culture course. *International Journal of Instruction*, *12*(1), 521–538. https://doi.org/10.29333/iji.2019.12134a

Heyde, V. V. D., & Siebrits, A. (2019). Students' attitudes towards online pre-laboratory exercises for a physics extended curriculum programme. *Research in Science & Technological Education*, *37*(2), 168–192.
https://doi.org/10.1080/02635143.2018.1493448

- Hubackova, S., & Semradova, I. (2016). Evaluation of blended learning. Procedia -Social and Behavioral Sciences, 217, 551–557. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2016.02.044
- Hunt, A. M. (2015). Blended online learning in initial teacher education: A professional inquiry into pre-service teachers' inquiry projects. *Journal of Open, Flexible and Distance Learning*, 19(2), 48–60. https://rebrand.ly/4gvqcwq
- Hussein, H. (2018). Examining the effects of reflective journals on students' growth mindset: A case study of tertiary level EFL students in the United Arab Emirates. *IAFOR Journal of Education*, 6(2), 33–50. https://doi.org/10.22492/ije.6.2.03
- Johnson, D., & Palmer, C. C. (2015). Comparing student assessments and perceptions of online and face-to-face versions of an introductory linguistics course. *Online Learning*, 19(2). https://doi.org/10.24059/olj.v19i2.449
- Jovanovic, A., Jankovic, A., Jovanovic, S. M., Peric, V., Vitosevic, B., & Pavlovic, M. (2015). When going hybrid is not enough: Statistical analysis of effectiveness of blended courses piloted within tempus blatt project. *International Journal of Education and Development Using Information and Communication Technology*, 11(2), 138–152. https://rebrand.ly/g1abm
- Kappe, F., & Scerbakov, N. (2017). File uploading scenarios in a modern learning management system. *International Conference on Education and New Learning Technologies*, 4904–4909. https://doi.org/10.21125/edulearn.2017.2100
- Keogh, J. W. L., Gowthorp, L., & McLean, M. (2017). Perceptions of sport science students on the potential applications and limitations of blended learning in their

education: A qualitative study. *Sports Biomechanics*, *16*(3), 297–312. https://doi.org/10.1080/14763141.2017.1305439

- Kim, Y., & Thayne, J. (2015). Effects of learner-instructor relationship-building strategies in online video instruction. *Distance Education*, 36(1), 100–114. https://doi.org/10.1080/01587919.2015.1019965
- Kintu, M. J., & Zhu, C. (2016). Student characteristics and learning outcomes in a blended learning environment intervention in a Ugandan University. *Electronic Journal of E-Learning*, 14(3), 181–195. https://rebrand.ly/5pe9jkg
- Kintu, M. J., Zhu, C., & Kagambe, E. (2017). Blended learning effectiveness: The relationship between student characteristics, design features and outcomes. *International Journal of Educational Technology in Higher Education*, 14(1), 7. https://doi.org/10.1186/s41239-017-0043-4
- Kizito, R. N. (2016). Connectivism in learning activity design: Implications for pedagogically-based technology adoption in African higher education contexts. *International Review of Research in Open and Distributed Learning*, 17(2), 19–39. https://doi.org/10.19173/irrodl.v17i2.2217
- Kleinpeter, J. R. (2018). College students' perceptions upon enrollment in a hybrid design course: A replication study. *International Journal of Technologies in Learning*, 25(1/2), 1–15. https://doi.org/10.18848/2327-0144/CGP/v25i01/1-15
- Konuk, S., Oren, Z., Benzer, A., & Sefer, A. (2016). A study on creating writing strategy and evaluation tool for book summary. *Educational Research and Reviews*, *11*(21), 2021–2033. https://doi.org/10.5897/ERR2016.302

- Kornbluh, M. (2015). Combatting challenges to establishing trustworthiness in qualitative research. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, 12(4), 397–414. https://doi.org/10.1080/14780887.2015.1021941
- Krasnova, T. I., & Vanushin, I. S. (2016). Blended learning perception among undergraduate engineering students. *International Journal of Emerging Technologies in Learning*, 11(1), 54–56. https://doi.org/10.3991/ijet.v11i1.4901
- Kurt, S. C., & Yildirim, I. (2018). The students' perceptions on blended learning: A Q method analysis. *Educational Sciences: Theory & Practice*, 18(2), 427–446. https://doi.org/10.12738/estp.2018.2.0002
- Lai, M., Lam, K. M., & Lim, C. P. (2016). Design principles for the blend in blended learning: A collective case study. *Teaching in Higher Education*, 21(6), 716–729. https://doi.org/10.1080/13562517.2016.1183611
- Lalima & Dangwal, K. L. (2017). Blended learning: An innovative approach. *Universal Journal of Educational Research*, 5(1). https://doi.org/10.13189/ujer.2017.050116
- Li, S., Tang, Q., & Zhang, Y. (2016). A case study on learning difficulties and corresponding supports for learning in cMOOCs. *Canadian Journal of Learning and Technology*, 42(2). https://doi.org/10.21432/T2GS4S
- Lin, Y. C., Chung, P., Yeh, R. C., & Chen, Y. C. (2016). An empirical study of college students' learning satisfaction and continuance intention to stick with a blended elearning environment. *International Journal of Emerging Technologies in Learning*, 11(2), 63–66. https://doi.org/10.3991/ijet.v11i02.5078

Littlejohn, A., Hood, N., Milligan, C., & Mustain, P. (2016). Learning in MOOCs:
Motivations and self-regulated learning in MOOCs. *The Internet and Higher Education*, 29, 40–48. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.iheduc.2015.12.003

Lowes, S., Lin, P., & Kinghorn, B. R. C. (2016). Gender differences in online high school courses. *Online Learning*, 20(4), 100–117. https://doi.org/10.24059.olj.v20i4.1049

- Luna, Y. M., & Winters, S. A. (2017). Why did you blend my learning? A comparison of student success in lecture and blended learning introduction to sociology courses. *Teaching Sociology*, 45(2), 116–130. https://doi.org/10.1177/0092055X16685373
- Ma'arop, A. H., & Embi, M. A. (2016). Implementation of blended learning in higher learning institutions: A review of the literature. *International Education Studies*, 9(3), 41–52. https://doi.org/10.5539/ies.v9n3p41

MacCallum, K., & Parsons, D. (2016). A theory-ology of mobile learning:
Operationalizing learning theories with mobile activities. *Mobile Learning Futures – Sustaining Quality Research and Practice in Mobile Learning*, 173–182. https://rebrand.ly/cy2poei

- Manwaring, K. C., Larsen, R., Graham, C. R., Henrie, C. R., & Halverson, L. R. (2017). Investigating student engagement in blended learning settings using experience sampling and structural equation modeling. *The Internet and Higher Education*, 35, 21–33. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.iheduc.2017.06.002
- Marchalot, A., Dureuil, B., Veber, B., Fellahi, J. L., Hanouz, J. L., Dupont, H., Lorne, E., Gerard, J. L, & Compère, V. (2018). Effectiveness of a blended learning course

and flipped classroom in first year anesthesia training. *Anesthesia Critical Care & Pain Medicine*, *37*(5), 411–415. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.accpm.2017.10.008

- Margolis, A. A., Porter, A. L., & Pitterle, M. E. (2017). Best practices for use of blended learning. *Journal of Education for Business*, 92(3), 105-113. https://doi.org/10.1080/08832323.2017.1289886
- Marquis, G. P., & Ghosh, S. (2017). Student preferences for a hybrid course. Journal of Education for Business, 92(3), 105–113.

https://doi.org/10.1080/08832323.2017.1289886

- Marshall, C., & Rossman, G. B. (2015). Designing qualitative research (6th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage.
- Mattar, J. (2018). Constructivism and connectivism in educational technology: Active, located, authentic, experiential and anchored learning. *RIED. Revista Iberoamerican Journal of Distance Education*, 21(2), 201–217. https://doi.org/10.5944/ried.21.2.20055
- McLaughlin, J. E., Gharkholonarehe, N., Khanova, J., Deyo, Z. M., & Rodgers, J. E.
  (2015). The Impact of blended learning on student performance in a cardiovascular pharmacotherapy course. *American Journal of Pharmaceutical Education*, 79(2), 24. https://doi.org/10.5688/ajpe79224
- Mehran, P., Alizadeh, M., Koguchi, I., & Takemura, H. (2017). Designing and developing a blended course: Toward best practices for Japanese learners.
  Designing and developing a blended course: toward best practices for Japanese learners. *Call in a Climate of Change: Adapting to Turbulent Global Conditions* –

Short Papers from Eurocall 2017. 205-210.

https://doi.org/10.14705/rpnet.2017.eurocall2017.714

- Merriam, S. B., & Tisdell, E. J. (2015). *Qualitative Research: A Guide to Design and Implementation*. San Francisco: CA: John Wiley & Sons.
- Moore, M., Robinson, H. A., Sheffield, A., & Phillips, A. S. (2017). Mastering the blend:
  A professional development program for k-12 teachers. *Journal of Online Learning Research*, 3(2), 145–173. https://rebrand.ly/fbu6e0m
- Morgan, H. (2015). Online instruction and virtual schools for middle and high school students: Twenty-first-century fads or progressive teaching methods for today's pupils? *Clearing House*, 88(2), 72–76.

https://doi.org/10.1080/00098655.2015.1007909

- Morgan, S. J., Pullon, S. R. H., Macdonald, L. M., McKinlay, E. M., & Gray, B. V. (2017). Case study observational research: A framework for conducting case study research where observation data are the focus. *Qualitative Health Research*, 27(7), 1060–1068. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732316649160
- Musabirov, I., Pozdniakov, S., & Tenisheva, K. (2019). Predictors of academic achievement in blended learning: The case of data science minor. *International Journal of Emerging Technologies in Learning*, 14(5), 64–74. https://doi.org/10.3991/ijet.v14i05.9512
- Nair, T. S., & Bindu, R. L. (2016). Effect of blended learning strategy on achievement in biology and social and environmental attitude of students at secondary level. *I*-

Manager's Journal on School Educational Technology, 11(4), 39–52. https://doi.org/10.26634/jsch.11.4.6011

- Nardi, P. M. (2018). *Doing survey research: A guide to quantitative methods*. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Nazarenko, A. L. (2015). Blended learning vs traditional learning: what works? (A case study research). *Procedia - Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 200, 77–82. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.08.018
- Northey, G., Bucic, T., Chylinski, M., & Govind, R. (2015). Increasing student engagement using asynchronous learning. *Journal of Marketing Education*, 37(3), 171–180. https://doi.org/10.1177/0273475315589814
- Nortvig, A. M., Petersen, A. K., & Balle, S. H. (2018). A literature review of the factors influencing e-learning and blended learning in relation to learning outcome, student satisfaction and engagement. *Electronic Journal of E-Learning*, *16*(1), 46–55. https://rebrand.ly/jet5zb9
- O'Brien, K. L., Forte, M., Mackey, T. R., & Jacobson, T. E. (2017). Metaliteracy as pedagogical framework for learner-centered design in three MOOC platforms: Connectivist, coursera and canvas. *Open Praxis*, 9(3), 267–286. https://doi.org/10.5944/openpraxis.9.3.553
- Okaz, A. A. (2015). Integrating blended learning in higher education. Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences, 186, 600–603. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.04.086

- Owston, R. (2018). Empowering Learner through Blended Learning. *International Journal on E-Learning*, *17*(1), 65–83. https://rebrand.ly/htezto4
- Ozturk, H. T. (2015). Examining value change in MOOCs in the Scope of connectivism and open educational resources movement. *International Review of Research in Open & Distance Learning*, *16*(5), 1–25.

https://doi.org/10.19173/irrodl.v16i5.2027

- Park, E., Martin, F., & Lambert, R. (2019). Examining predictive factors for student success in a hybrid learning course. *Quarterly Review of Distance Education*, 20(2), 11–27.
- Parsons, D., & MacCallum, K. (2017). CH 6: An elearning toolset. I Am Learning: Mobilizing and supporting educator practice. https://rebrand.ly/1ekyr
- Parsons, M. (2016). Positive Psychology Coaching and its Impact on Midlife Executives. *International Journal of Education and Social Science*, *3*(5), 9. https://rebrand.ly/mo4gp
- Patton, M. Q. (2015). Qualitative research and methods: Integrating theory and practice (4th ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE.
- Powell, A., Watson, J., Staley, P., Patrick, S., Horn, M., Fetzer, L., Hibbard, L., Oglesby, J., & Verma, S. (2015). Blending learning: The evolution of online and face-to-face education from 2008-2015. Promising practices in and online learning series. *International Association for K-12 Online Learning*.

- Powers, K. L., Brooks, P. J., Galazyn, M., & Donnelly, S. (2016). Testing the efficacy of mypsychlab to replace traditional instruction in a hybrid course. *Psychology Learning & Teaching*, 15(1), 6–30. https://doi.org/10.1177/1475725716636514
- Pryiomka, K. (2017). Care, convenience, and interactivity: Exploring student values in a blended learning first-year composition course. *Journal of Interactive Technology* & *Pedagogy*, (11), 43–51. https://rebrand.ly/cczrc
- Purdue University. (n.d.). Face-to-Face Instruction. https://rebrand.ly/boq4s
- Ravitch, S. M., & Carl, N. M. (2015). *Qualitative research: Bridging the conceptual, theoretical, and methodological* (4<sup>th</sup> ed.). Sage Publications.
- Reese, S. A. (2015). Online learning environments in higher education: Connectivism vs. dissociation. *Education and Information Technologies; New York*, 20(3), 579– 588. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10639-013-9303-7
- Robinson, Z. (2018). Predicting student success in public economics. *International Journal of Economics Financial Studies*, *10*(2), 55–72.
- Rubin, H. J., & Rubin, I. S. (2012). Qualitative interviewing: The art of hearing data (3rd ed.). Thousand Oaks, CA: Sage Publications.
- Sahito, Z., & Vaisanen, P. (2018). Effect of English language competency on the job satisfaction and motivation of teacher educators: A narrative analysis. *Journal of Language Teaching & Research*, 9(2), 225–235. https://doi.org/doi:10.17507/jltr.0902.02
- Saldana, J. (2015). *The coding manual for qualitative researchers*. Thousands Oak, CA: Sage.

- Sheerah, H. A. H. (2020). Using blended learning to support the teaching of English as a foreign language. Arab World English Journal, 191–121. https://doi.org/10.24093/awej/call6.13
- Siemens, G. (2005). Connectivism: A learning theory for the digital age. International Journal of Instructional Technology and Distance Learning, 2(1), 3-10. https://rebrand.ly/sm05f
- Siemens, G. (2006a). Knowing Knowledge. https://rebrand.ly/3u69y
- Siemens, G. (2006b). *Learning Theory or Pastime of the Self-Amused?* https://rebrand.ly/9bz8v
- Siemens, G. (2011). Orientation: Sensemaking and wayfinding in complex distributed online information environments (Doctoral dissertation, University of Aberdeen). https://rebrand.ly/y22qj
- Siemens, G., & Tittenberger, P. (2009). Handbook emerging technologies for learning. https://rebrand.ly/rwj0d
- Singh, J. (2017). Enhancing Student success in health care programs: Active learning in a hybrid format. *Journal of Instructional Pedagogies*, 18. https://rebrand.ly/5c6zh58
- Sirakaya, A. D., & Ozdemir, S. (2018). The effect of a flipped classroom model on academic achievement, self-directed learning readiness, motivation and retention, 76-91. *Malaysian Online Journal of Educational Technology*, 6(1).
- Skinner, B. F. (1971). Beyond freedom and dignity. Random House.

Smirnova, L., Lazarevic, B., & Malloy, V. (2018). There is more to digital learning than counting on your fingers: Transforming learning and teaching with digital pedagogy. *Journal of Educational Multimedia and Hypermedia*, 27(2), 231–244.

Spanjers, I., Könings, K. D., Leppink, J., Verstegen, D. M. L., de Jong, N., Czabanowska, K., & van Merriënboer, J. J. G. (2015). The promised land of blended learning: Quizzes as a moderator. *Educational Research Review*, 15, 59–74. https://doi.org/doi:10.1016/j.edurev.2015.05.001

- Stack, S. (2015). Learning outcomes in an online vs traditional course. International Journal for the Scholarship of Teaching & Learning, 9(1), 1–18. https://doi.org/10.20429/ijsotl.2015.090105
- Sulaiman, N. A. (2018). Implementing blended learning and flipped learning models in the university classroom: A case study. *Teaching English with Technology*, 18(4), 34–47. https://rebrand.ly/hgflhgq
- Suleiman, M. S., Salaudeen, B. M., & Falode, O. C. (2017). Effects of computer-based blended learning strategy on secondary school chemistry students' retention in individualised and collaborative learning settings in Minna, Niger State, Nigeria. *Bulgarian Journal of Science & Education Policy*, *11*(2), 267–278.
- Suprabha, K., & Subramonian, G. (2015). Blended learning approach for enhancing students learning experiences in a knowledge society. *Journal of Educational Technology*, 11(4), 1–7. https://doi.org/10.26634/jet.11.4.3146
- Sutherland, E. (2016). The case study in telecommunications policy research. *INFO*, *18*(1), 16–30. https://doi.org/10.1108/info-07-2015-0040

- Suwantarathip, O. (2019). Predictors of students' satisfaction with a hybrid English course. *Turkish Online Journal of Distance Education*, 20(1), 115–130. https://doi.org/10.17718/tojde.522427
- Tamim, R. M. (2018). Blended learning for learner empowerment: Voices from the middle east. *Journal of Research on Technology in Education*, 50(1), 70–83. https://doi.org/10.1080/15391523.2017.1405757
- Taylor, F. A., Nelson, E., Delfino, K., & Han, H. (2015). A blended approach to learning in an obstetrics and gynecology residency program: Proof of concept. *Journal of Medical Education and Curricular Development*, 2. https://doi.org/10.4137/JMECD.S32063
- Techakosit, S., & Wannapiroon, P. (2015). Connectivism learning environment in augmented reality science laboratory to enhance scientific literacy. *Procedia -Social and Behavioral Sciences*, 174, 2108–2115. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sbspro.2015.02.009
- Terras, M. M., & Ramsay, J. (2015). Massive open online courses (MOOCs): Insights and challenges from a psychological perspective. *British Journal of Educational Technology*, 46(3), 472–487. https://doi.org/10.1111/bjet.12274
- Thota, N., & Negreiros, J. G. M. (2015). Introducing educational technologies to teachers: Experience report. *Journal of University Teaching and Learning Practice*, 12(1). https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.836290
- Tomas, L., Lasen, M., Field, E., & Skamp, K. (2015). Promoting online students' engagement and learning in science and sustainability preservice teacher

education. *Australian Journal of Teacher Education*, 40(11). https://doi.org/10.14221/ajte.2015v40n11.5

- Truitt, A. A., & Ku, H. Y. (2018). A case study of third grade students' perceptions of the station rotation blended learning model in the United States. *Educational Media International*, 55(2), 153–169. https://doi.org/10.1080/09523987.2018.1484042
- Turhan, N. S., Parlakyildiz, B., Arslan, N., Gocen, G., & Bingol, T. Y. (2018). A research on the characteristics of the inspiring teacher. *International Journal of Educational Methodology*, 5(1), 1-18. https://ijem.com/IJEM\_5\_1\_1.pdf
- Ugras, M., & Asilturk, E. (2018). Perceptions of science teachers on implementation of seven principles for good practice in education by chickering and gamson in courses. *Journal of Education and Training Studies*, 6(3), 170–183. https://rebrand.ly/gvk3xcj
- Vanslambrouck, S., Zhu, C., Lombaerts, K., Philipsen, B., & Tondeur, J. (2018). Students' motivation and subjective task value of participating in online and blended learning environments. *The Internet and Higher Education*, *36*, 33–40. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.iheduc.2017.09.002
- Veletsianos, G. (2016). *Emergence and innovation in digital learning: Foundations and applications*. Edmonton, AB: AU Press.
- Vitoulis, M. (2017). Prospects of connectivism in lifelong professional training of early childhood educator in the framework of digital pedagogy - perceptions, attitudes and intentions. *European Journal of Social Sciences Studies*, 2(7). https://doi.org/10.5281/zenodo.836290

Vo, H. M., Zhu, C., & Diep, N. A. (2017). The effect of blended learning on student performance at course-level in higher education: A meta-analysis. *Studies in Educational Evaluation*, 53, 17–28. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.stueduc.2017.01.002

Wang, Z., Anderson, T., & Chen, L. (2018). How learners participate in connectivist learning: an analysis of the interaction traces from a cMOOCs. *International Review of Research in Open and Distributed Learning*, *19*(1), 44–67. https://doi.org/10.19173/irrodl.v19i1.3269

- Weldy, T. G. (2018). Traditional, blended, or online: Business student preferences and experience with different course formats. *E-Journal of Business Education and Scholarship of Teaching*, 12(2), 55–62. https://rebrand.ly/lbsn02v
- Wichadee, S. (2019). Significant predictors for effectiveness of blended learning in a language course. JALT CALL Journal, 14(1), 25–42. https://doi.org/10.29140/jaltcall.v14n1.222
- Wijenayake, S., van Berkel, N., & Goncalves, J. (2020). Bots for research: Minimising the experimenter effect. *International Workshop on Detection and Design for Cognitive Biases in People and Computing Systems (CHI'20 Workshop). ACM.*
- Wingo, N. P., Ivankova, N. V., & Moss, J. A. (2017). Faculty perceptions about teaching online: Exploring the literature using the technology acceptance model as an organizing framework. *Online Learning*, 21(1), 15–35. https://doi.org/10.10.24059/olj.v21i1.761

- Wivell, J., & Day, S. (2015). Blended learning and teaching: Synergy in action. Advances in Social Work and Welfare Education, 17(2), 86. Retrieved from http://www.anzswwer.org
- Wong, K. T., Hwang, G. J., Goh, P. S. C., & Arrif, S. K. M. (2020). Effects of blended learning pedagogical practices on students' motivation and autonomy for the teaching of short stories in upper secondary English. *Interactive Learning Environments*, 28(4), 512–525. https://doi.org/10.1080/10494820.2018.1542318
- Yagci, M. (2016). Blended learning experience in a programming language course and the effect of the thinking styles of the students on success and motivation. *Turkish Online Journal of Educational Technology - TOJET*, 15(4), 32–45.
- Yudt, K., & Columba, L. (2017). The effects of blended learning in pre-service elementary mathematics teachers' performance and attitude. *National Teacher Education Journal*, 10(1), 17–25.
- Zafonte, M., & Parks-Stamm, E. J. (2016). Effective instruction in APA style in blended and face-to-face classrooms. *Scholarship of Teaching and Learning in Psychology*, 2(3), 208–218. https://doi.org/10.1037/stl0000064
- Zhang, W., & Zhu, C. (2018). Comparing learning outcomes of blended learning and traditional face-to-face learning of university students in ESL courses. *International Journal on E-Learning*, 17(2), 251–273.
- Zhou, C. (2018). Empirical study on the effectiveness of teaching model of college English writing within blended learning mode. *Educational Sciences: Theory & Practice*, 18(5), 1060–1076. https://doi.org/10.12738/estp.2018.5.00

## Appendix A: LMS Audit

\_\_\_\_

Teacher's ID _	
Class	

Audit Date \_\_\_\_\_ Content Area \_\_\_\_\_

Activity Description	Instructional strategy
Online Activity 1:	Y or N - Connect to resources:
Start date of Activity:	interact with personal network online
Completion date of activity:	interact with personal network in
Description	class
	work on creating an artifact or
	changing an artifact
	<ul> <li>Y or N – Communicate or Collaborate:</li> <li>Engage in meaningful dialogue face- to-face</li> <li>Engage in meaningful dialogue online</li> <li>Skills to build and expand learning network</li> <li>Y or N - How to obtain accurate resources:</li> </ul>
	offline
	Y or N - How to obtain up-to-date resources: online offline
	Y or N - How to synthesize the resources to create new knowledge: evaluate Reflect Synthesis opinions, concepts, and perspectives
	Y or N – Other connectivism instructional strategy Description:
	Y or N – Other instructional strategy (not connectivism) Description:

Online Activity 2:	Y or N - Connect to resources:
Start date of Activity:	interact with personal network online
Completion date of activity:	interact with personal network in
Description	class
	work on creating an artifact or
	changing an artifact
(20 to 100 of these charts were made per participants LMS depending on the number of activities that were documented on the participant's LMS from January 6,	Y or N – Communicate or Collaborate: Engage in meaningful dialogue face- to-face Engage in meaningful dialogue online
2020 through March 13, 2020)	Skills to build and expand learning network
	Y or N - How to obtain accurate resources:
	online
	offline
	Y or N - How to obtain up-to-date
	resources:
	online
	offline
	Y or N - How to synthesize the resources to create new knowledge: evaluate
	Reflect
	Synthesis opinions, concepts, and
	perspectives
	Y or N – Other connectivism instructional
	strategy Description:
	Description.
	Y or N – Other instructional strategy (not
	connectivism)
	Description:

#### Appendix B: Interview Protocol

Interview Start Time \_\_\_\_\_ Class \_\_\_\_\_

Interview Finish Time \_\_\_\_\_ Content Area \_\_\_\_\_

[Read to interviewee.] Thank you for being willing to share your insights into instructional strategies used in blended learning classes. This research project is to explore the instructional strategies used in blended learning classes both online and inclass to help students be successful in a blended learning environment. The results of this study will potentially identify the instructional strategies blended learning teachers can use to help students be academically successful.

This interview will last about 45 minutes and will be recorded with your permission. After the interviews, the information will be transcribed so I reflect your exact answers. I will be asking you to review the summary of your responses so I can make sure I accurately recorded and reflected your thoughts. In addition, the information you provide today will be kept confidential and secured in a safe place for 5 years upon, which it will then be destroyed.

Do you have any questions?

I would like to begin by having you tell me a little about yourself:

- 1. How long have you been teaching?
- 2. How many years have you taught blended learning classes?
- 3. How many of those years are within this school?
- 4. What content area do you teach?
- 5. Do you have a set schedule for online and in class days?
- 6. How many online days do students have in one week?

Questions	Interviewer's Notes
Main interview question:	
What sources of information do students	
use to build knowledge?	
Probe questions:	
• Do students use a textbook to	
obtain information?	
• Do students use journal articles to	
obtain information and do students	
obtain these articles or given these	
articles?	
• What type of online sources do	
students obtain to build knowledge	

and how do they find these sources? Social Media?	
Main Interview question:	
What instructional strategies do you use to	
help students obtain these sources?	
I	
Probe questions:	
• (If textbooks were used) What	
instructional strategies do you use	
to help students obtain relevant	
information from the textbook?	
• (If journal articles were used)	
What instructional strategies do	
you use to help students obtain	
relevant articles?	
• (If students research for their own	
sources) What instructional	
strategies do you use to help	
students obtain other relevant	
sources of information?	
If needed some examples of instructional	
strategies are modeling, think out loud,	
weigning evidence to support or refute	
differences inquiry debate ate	
Main interview question:	
What instructional stratagies do you use to	
halp students obtain up to date resources?	
help students obtain up-to-date resources?	
Probing questions:	
• What do you consider up-to-date	
sources?	
• How do students choose	
resources?	
• How do you instruct students on	
how to determine if a resource is	
up-to-date? Is this instruction done	
face-to-face or online?	
• How often do students have to find	
their own resources?	
Examples if needed: Partner with	
librarian, course resource bank, direct	
instruction on credible resources,	

dimension of critical analysis, checklist,	
compare resources, hoax or no hoax,	
students develop criteria, guided inquiry,	
etc.	
Main interview question:	
What instructional strategies do you use to	
help students obtain accurate resources?	
Probing questions:	
• How do you instruct students on	
how to determine if a resource is	
accurate? Is this instruction done	
face-to-face or online?	
Examples if needed: Partner with	
librarian, course resource bank, direct	
instruction on credible resources,	
dimension of critical analysis, checklist,	
compare resources, noax or no noax,	
students develop criteria, guided inquiry,	
elc.	
What instructional strategies do you use to	
help students collaborate to learn from	
one another?	
Probe questions:	
• During online days do students	
work individually or	
collaboratively?	
$\circ$ Do they work together	
collaboratively face-to-face	
or online? through social	
media?	
• How do they collaborate?	
$\circ$ What type of activities do	
they do collaboratively?	
• How do you help students	
learn from one another	
during online days?	
• During in class days, what	
instructional strategies do you use	
to help students learn from one	
another?	

<ul> <li>Why do you help students work collaboratively?</li> <li>How do you help students learn from one another during in class days?</li> <li>Examples of instructional strategies if needed: cooperative learning, scaffolding, group norms, assign roles, real world problems, reflection, jigsaw, problem solving activities, study teams, debate teams, establish group agreements, modeling, think-pair, fishbowl, etc.</li> </ul>	
Main interview question: How do you help students learn how to effectively communicate with you or each other when they are not in class?	
<ul> <li>Probe questions:</li> <li>How do students communicate with you or each other on online days of instruction?</li> <li>Why do students communicate with each other during online days?</li> <li>Why do students contact you on online days?</li> </ul>	
Main interview question: What instructional strategies do you use to help students connect different sources of information to construct new knowledge?	
<ul> <li>Probing questions:</li> <li>Do students use multiple sources of information to construct new knowledge?</li> <li>If needed provide an example, from a topic that the teacher had given in the interview.</li> </ul>	
Examples if needed: scaffolding, PBL, real world problems, phenomena, provide multiple sources, concept mapping,	

executive summary, gallery walk, hands	
on activities, modeling, prompts, guided	
practice, etc.	
Main interview question:	
What other instructional strategies do you	
use to help students in a blended learning	
class to be successful?	
Probing questions:	
• Do you teach these strategies	
throughout the year or at the	
beginning of the year only?	
• How does this strategy help the	
blended student be successful?	

# Appendix C: Thick Descriptive Data of Coding

### Table 1

Thick Descriptive Data

Code	Quote	Category	Theme	
	Participant 2 said, "They're reading and outlining and that's something that we work on a lot in the beginning of the year."	Outlining		
	Participant 6 said, "They read the chapters and make annotations on assigned topics and on evidence that supports the topics."	Annotate		
Node	Participant 2 said, "They'll start with questions from the assigned reading."	Read with guided questions	Instructional strategies for nodes	
	Participant 5 said, "In the fall semester when they have to find their one source themselves, I show them how I go through the power search."	Scaffolding		
	Participant 5 said, "Students are also required to write an annotated bibliography to show that they have evaluated the sources they choose to use in their Research Unit."	Annotated bibliography	Instructional	
Resources	Participant 5 said, "Our school uses the	CRAPP	strategies for	
Resources	uses the SCARAB test to find resources."	SCARAB	researching	
	Participant 8 said, "Quite often I use the jigsaw method where I break students into expert groups."	Small group nstiruction - Jigsaw		
	Participant 3 said, "I model for the students what a good online discussion	Model		
	post and response should look like. I	Discussion pos	t	

	want students to know what the expectations are."		
	Participant 5 said, "My favorite is the Fishbowl because they have to be an observer before they can go in and the Fishbowl. Whoever's in the bowl first is just random."	Small group instruction - Fishbowl	
	Participant 8 said, "Other times debates are more like a Socratic seminar where it's they'll have read a particular source or two and then I do throw a question out."	Small group instruction - Debate	
Collaborate & Communicate	Participant 5 said, "I used the lotus blossom to help students start thinking about their research topics."	Small group instruction - Lotus blossom	Instructional strategies communicate and collaborate
	Participant 9 said, "Global Studies utilizes a flipped classroom to really have them do the work outside class so that when the class meets, we are discussing things and students are teaching each other."	Flipped	Flipped
Build Knowledge	Participant 1 said, "Students had to create a mind map to show a hero's journey after watching several movies about heroes."	Creation of artifact – Mind map	Instructional strategies for synthesis and application
	Participant 4 said, "Students had to create an infographic to answer the unit's supporting question, how does culture influence gender roles."	Creation of artifact – infographic	
Best Practices	Participant 7 said, "For the first 2 weeks of class we meet in class and there were no blended days, students could learn the expectations of blended."	Teach how to blend	Best practice

## Appendix D: Code Descriptions

#### Table 4

### Code Descriptions

Initial code	Description of code	When to use code	When not to use Code	Example of a segment of text from study
Node	A connection point on a network such as a learning community, website, journal, videos, library, textbook, database, etc.	When text is referring to a connection point that provides information	Information shared between two people	Slides posted online with notes
Resources	Instructional strategies used to help students find accurate and up-to- date resources	Instructional strategies used to help students find resources	Instructional strategies related to	"In English IV we use the CRAPP test and in the Dual Credit English class we use the SCARAB test" (Participant 5, May 2020).
Collaboration and communication	Communication between 2 or more people in person or online	Anytime text refers to students communicating or collaborating with other people	Instructional strategies not involving communication between 2 or more people	"Explain how you participate in two of the four types of interpersonal communication. Make sure you provide specific examples in your post. You must respond to at least three posts." (Participant 1, May 2020).
Building knowledge	The process of synthesizing concepts, opinions, and perspectives of multiple nodes to build new knowledge	Instructional strategies used to build new knowledge	Instructional strategies to analyze one node without extension questions	"It's all about applying it to their lives and experiences or experiences they're familiar with. The more connections they can make the better they will understand the material." (participant 2, June 2020).
Best practices	Practice found to work in the blended environment	A practice rather than an instructional strategy used to help students academically succeed in blended classes	Instructional strategies	First page of LMS had teacher contact information, calendar link, and class syllabus

#### Figure 1

Development of Codes to Categories to Themes

